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 Ottawa, Ontario1

--- Upon commencing at 8:30 a.m. on2

    Wednesday, December 13, 20003

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Good morning,4

ladies and gentlemen.  Bonjour.  Welcome to this5

session of the Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission.6

With appropriate notification7

having been given and with a quorum of8

Commissioners being present, I declare that this9

meeting is appropriately constituted to proceed10

with the hearings that are before it today.11

Let me now just take a few minutes12

for a few introductions.13

First of all, you all realize that14

this is my last hearing session in Ottawa and that15

I am retiring at the end of this month.  So it is16

with the greatest of pleasure that I introduce you17

to Ms Linda Keen who was appointed as full-time18

Commissioner on the 1st of November and will19

become the President and CEO of the Commission as20

of the 1st of January.  So welcome to the21

Commission, Linda.22

MS KEEN:  Merci beaucoup, Madam23

Président.  It is very much an honour to be24

appointed to the Commission and I am very much25
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looking forward to assuming the Presidency on1

January 1st.  Thank you.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  The other3

Commissioners you are familiar with: 4

Dr. Yves Giroux, Dr. Chris Barnes, and5

Dr. Arthur Carty.  Mr. Alan Graham will be here we6

hope at approximately 10:00 or 10:30.  He had7

difficulties with getting a flight out of New8

Brunswick yesterday.9

Only a couple of other items to10

remind you of and that is that I would like to11

point out that for three of the matters on today's12

hearing, the two for General Electric and the SRB13

Technologies, Ms Keen was not a member of the14

Commission at the time of the first hearing and15

therefore did not participate in the previous16

discussion or questioning.  She therefore will not17

participate in the discussion or decisions with18

respect to those matters today.  The same is true19

for Dr. Carty and that is just a reminder for all20

present.21

00-H33.122

THE CHAIRPERSON:  With that being23

said then, we will proceed with the hearing24

session.  The first matter is the adoption of the25
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agenda, 00-H33.1.1

Thank you.2

The first hearing is that of the3

University of Toronto, that is 00-H34.1, which is4

a written submission from the University of5

Toronto.  And staff will be giving a presentation,6

that is 00-H34.A.  Staff.7

00-H34.A8

PRESENTATION9

MR. PEREIRA:  Madam Chair, members10

of the Commission, my name is Ken Pereira.  I am11

the Director General of the Directorate of Fuel12

Cycle and Materials Regulation.13

In CMD 00-H34, staff were unable14

to recommend issuance of a license to abandon the15

University of Toronto's SLOWPOKE reactor due to16

the inadequacy of information supplied by the17

licensee on completion of decommissioning work. 18

Information sufficient for CNSC staff to change19

it's original recommendation continues to be20

outstanding as is indicated in CMD 00-H34.A.21

The licensee has submitted a22

request to adjourn the proceedings until 8th23

February 2001.  I have with me on my left, Richard24

Ferch, Director of the Waste and Decommissioning25
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Division and also in the meeting Bernard Zgola,1

Head of the Decommissioning and Financial2

Guarantee Section and Peter Fundarek, Project3

Officer, Decommissioning and Financial Guarantee4

Section.  We are available to answer any questions5

that the Commission may have regarding the6

decommissioning activities at the facility.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any8

questions?9

No.  Thank you.10

Then the Commissioners, are you11

willing to take this off the agenda without12

further in camera discussion?13

Thank you.14

We then move to hearing 00-H26. 15

This is Day 2 of this hearing.  Day 1 was held on16

October the 5th.  At that time, presentations were17

made by the staff.  We will proceed with an oral18

presentation by CSNC staff, which is 00-H26.A.19

00-H26.A20

PRESENTATION21

MR. PEREIRA:  Madam Chair, members22

of the Commission.  My name is Ken Pereira.  I am23

the Director General of the Directorate of Fuel24

Cycle and Materials Regulation.  I have with me on25
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my left, Barclay Howden, Director of the Uranium1

Facilities Division and on my right, Michael2

White, Head of the Uranium Processing Facilities3

Section and in the room Jafir Jaferi, Project4

Officer, Uranium Processing Facilities Section.5

We will not be presenting any6

information over and above what is provided in7

CMD 00-H26.A.  There is, however, a correction in8

the CMD that needs to be brought to the attention9

of the Commission.  Michael White will present the10

change desired.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. White.12

MR. WHITE:  Thank you, Madam13

Chair.14

The change I wish to make refers15

to page 2 of the CMD 00-H26.A under the heading16

"3.  Regarding the Reference to Tritium, Plutonium17

and Thorium in the Draft License."  And it is18

concerning the final two sentences in the first19

paragraph immediately following that heading.20

I wish to propose that the21

sentences be changed to read as follows:22

"This is a standard license23

condition used in certain24

nuclear facility and nuclear25
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substances licenses.  Its1

purpose is to limit the2

import of those nuclear3

substances controlled under4

the nuclear non-proliferation5

import and export control6

regulations to only very7

small quantities.  Imports of8

larger quantities require9

specific import licenses from10

the CNSC." (As read)11

That is all I have to say, Madam Chair.  Thank12

you.13

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  Will14

you please give us a copy of those changes?15

MR. WHITE:  I shall.16

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  Are17

there any questions?18

MEMBER GIROUX:  It's a very19

significant change to say the least.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.21

Dr. Barnes.22

MEMBER BARNES:  Could you give an23

indication of what those quantities are just24

roughly?25
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MR. WHITE:  Thank you, Madam1

Chair.  Dr. Barnes, the quantities are very small. 2

As indicated further in that part of the CMD, they3

are quantities we have in mind here would be for4

use in small applications now typically licensed5

by our Materials Regulations Division for various6

purposes.  And as indicated in the CMD at the same7

page there we have quite a considerable number of8

licenses already existing for these types of9

isotopes.10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  But the11

quantities are stated in here?12

MR. WHITE:  Yes.  Correct.13

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Barnes.14

MEMBER GIROUX:  Because of the15

public interest in this matter, it has been raised16

by intervenors, could you indicate to us an17

example of the uses for which plutonium might be18

allowed to be imported for instance?19

MR. WHITE:  Madam Chair, if I may,20

I could refer this question to a member of our21

Materials Regulations Division, Mr. Bob Irwin, to22

explain because he is more familiar with this23

situation than I am.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Irwin.25
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MR. IRWIN:  Thank you very much.1

The small quantities of plutonium2

are permitted to be imported for uses, check3

sources in research and teaching in small4

quantities.  There are also a number of plutonium5

pacemakers, only one or two, still in existence.6

And plutonium is -- it's actually7

on the inventory of sealed sources at a number of8

teaching institutions across the country.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other10

questions?11

No, I don't believe I have any at12

this time.  Thank you.13

I want to point out that I believe14

Mr. Hann may be present from General Electric.  Is15

that correct?  Thank you.  So any questions of16

Mr. Hann can be directed there.17

The next hearing is that of18

00-H27, which is again the Canadian General19

Electric Nuclear Fuel Facility Operating License20

for the Toronto facility.  Again, General Electric21

will not be making a presentation but is present22

and staff will proceed.23

I'm sorry.  I'm sorry, ladies and24

gentlemen.  We do have a presentation by the25
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Citizens for Renewable Energy first.  00-H-26.2A1

00-H-26.2A2

PRESENTATION3

MR. GERESTEIN:  Excuse me,4

Dr. Bishop, this is just a submission I believe.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes, it is a6

written submission.7

Any questions?  Thank you.8

We will now proceed to 00-H27. 9

Again, this is Day 2.  The submission was10

discussed on Day 1.  General Electric will not be11

making a presentation but Mr. Hann is present for12

any questioning.  We will proceed then with13

00-H27.A14

00-H27.A15

PRESENTATION16

MR. PEREIRA:  Madam Chair and17

members of the Commission, my name is Ken Pereira. 18

I'm the Director General of the Directorate of19

Fuel Cycle and Materials Regulation.  I have with20

me Barclay Howden on my left.  He is the Director21

of the Uranium Facilities Division.  And Michael22

White on my right, the Head of the Uranium23

Processing Facilities Section.  And Jafir Jaferir,24

Project Officer, Uranium Processing Facilities25
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Section.1

Again, we will not be presenting2

any information over and above what is provided in3

the CMD.  Again, we have a correction in the CMD4

that needs to be brought to the attention of the5

Commission.  Mr. Michael White will present the6

change required.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. White.8

MR. WHITE:  Thank you, Madam9

Chair.  This concerns the same sentences as in the10

previous CMD just referred to.  I refer you to11

page 2 of the CMD 00-H27.A under the heading "2.12

Regarding the Reference to Tritium, Plutonium and13

Thorium in the Draft License," and the two14

sentences at the end of the first paragraph15

immediately following that heading.  And I wish16

to, for the record, make the same changes as I17

just read out to you.18

"This is a standard license19

condition used in certain20

nuclear facility and nuclear21

substances licenses.  Its22

purpose is to limit the23

import of those nuclear24

substances controlled under25



11

StenoTran

the nuclear non-proliferation1

import and export control2

regulations to only very3

small quantities.  Imports of4

larger quantities require5

specific import licenses from6

the CNSC." (As read)7

Thank you, Madam Chair.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  Are9

there any questions?10

00-H27.211

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Moving to12

00-H27.2 which is again a written submission from13

the Citizens for Renewable Energy.  Do the14

Commissioners have any comment or questions15

regarding that submission?  Are you satisfied that16

the issues that have been raised by Mr. Kleinau17

have been sufficiently answered by the staff's18

written material?19

Thank you.20

Again we move to hearing 00-H28,21

Day 1 was held on October the 5th and there were22

discussions in some detail of 00-H28 and 00-H28-A. 23

And there were written intervenors, as well as24

some oral interventions, that were discussed at25
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that time.1

We are now proceeding with Day 22

and the first presentation will be by SRB and that3

is 00-H28.1A and I think Stephan Levesque will be4

doing the presentation.  Thank you.5

00-H28.1A6

PRESENTATION7

MR. LEVESQUE:  Thank you.8

Dr. Bishop and members of the9

Commission, my name is Stephan Levesque, a10

resident of Pembroke and President of SRB11

Technologies (Canada) Inc., a manufacturer of12

self-powered light sources used for emergency13

lighting which saves lives all over the world.  I14

am joined here today by our company's corporate15

health physicist Mr. Shane McDougall.16

In light of the events of the last17

hearing, our company feels that it is appropriate18

to conduct a full review of our policies and19

release of information into the public domain20

under the terms of the Access to Information Act. 21

Despite continuing concerns about potential misuse22

of information, we will continue to allocate as23

many resources as practicable to address concerns24

from the public.25
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We have recently forwarded letters1

to members of the public who have expressed2

concerns regarding our operations.  This letter3

includes the following.4

"I have recently been made5

aware of the letter that you6

forwarded to CNSC expressing7

your concerns regarding our8

operations.  Let me assure9

you that our company operates10

well within the guidelines11

and regulations set by the12

CNSC.  The entire facility,13

its emissions and the14

environment are continuously15

monitored to ensure16

regulatory compliance is17

maintained.  Processes are in18

place with controls which19

ensure our staff and members20

of the public and our21

environment are not at risk. 22

In addition, our company23

works extremely hard to24

perform additional monitoring25
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to improve processes above1

and beyond the requirements2

of the CNSC.  Over the years,3

our company has steadily4

grown to employ 335

hardworking and motivated6

local residents.  Together,7

with your support and that of8

others within the community,9

we hope to continue to grow10

with a continued emphasis on11

radiation safety.  Do not12

hesitate to visit our web13

site or to contact me should14

you have any questions15

regarding our operations. 16

Our corporate health17

physicist or myself will be18

glad to answer any of your19

questions." (As read)20

Those letters have been sent to21

any member of the public expressing concerns.22

In addition, if you would like to23

visit our web site at www.betalight.com.  By24

clicking on the Canadian flag on the main page, a25
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Canadian page will be brought up where there will1

be another icon called "Community Relations." 2

Clicking on this icon will bring up a page3

currently under construction which will provide4

the public information on our emissions,5

environmental monitoring and radiation safety6

program.7

To confirm our company statement8

during the first hearing, the Pembroke Fire9

Department is aware questions have recently been10

raised by a small local citizens group concerning11

fire safety at our facility.  All members of the12

Pembroke Fire Department have been provided with13

special radiation safety training and have14

confirmed to SRB that they remain fully satisfied15

with the safety of the facility.  A confirmation16

is included in the letter of support for licensing17

forwarded to the CNSC by the Pembroke Fire18

Department.19

SRB have provided the CNSC and20

will continue to provide any additional fire21

safety information that is required for regulatory22

compliance purposes.  Our company has worked23

extremely hard to satisfy any concerns from the24

public and the CNSC.  This commitment will be25
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sustained in the future.1

SRB is highly regarded by local2

officials and community as a whole.  The company3

has worked diligently to build its relationships4

with both the public and the public's5

representatives at the municipal, provincial and6

federal levels.  Our company will continue to7

maintain these relationships to ensure that8

community members can better understand SRB's9

operations and the various measures in place to10

enhance safety to the environment and public11

health.12

It is for these reasons that we13

continue to respectfully request the issuance of a14

five-year operating license to provide us the15

stability which allow our company to maintain its16

vision and growth.  Thank you.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  With18

the Commissioners' permission, we will proceed19

with the staff presentation before opening up to20

question.21

Thank you.  We will then proceed,22

Mr. Pereira, with 00-H28.B23

00-H28.B24

PRESENTATION25
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MR. PEREIRA:  Madam Chair and1

members of the Commission, my name is Ken Pereira. 2

I'm the Director General of the Director of Fuel3

Cycle and Materials Regulation and the staff4

presentation team for the CMD, I have on my right,5

Aly Aly, Director of the Research and Production6

Facilities Division.  On my far right, Mary7

Wright, Administrative Assistant, Research and8

Production Facilities Division.  And on my left,9

Michael James, Head of the Accelerators Licensing10

Section.11

In our presentation we will12

provide a brief history of the licensing of the13

SRB Technologies facility.  We will then review14

changes that have occurred since the Day 115

hearing, outline plans for follow-up action and16

present a brief summary of comments received from17

the public.  Finally, we will present our18

recommendation for issuance of a license for19

operation of the facility.20

SRB Technologies initially applied21

for a radioisotope license in 1990.  Under the22

Atomic Energy Control Act and Regulations, the SRB23

Technologies operations were subject to regulation24

by radioisotope licenses.  However, because of the25
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quantity of activity involved, the application was1

submitted to the Board for consideration and2

approval.3

At the time of initial licensing,4

consideration of the impact on the environment was5

rendered under the environmental assessment and6

review process guidelines order.  The same process7

was followed when the license was amended in 19918

and 1995.  The screening decision report issued in9

November 1994 accepted an increase in emissions to10

1 per cent of the derived emission limit.  This11

permitted an increase in production and tritium12

reclamation from old tritium-filled signs.13

Under the Nuclear Safety and14

Control Act and Regulations, the facility is15

categorized as a Class 1B nuclear facility.  As a16

consequence, the facility as well as a few others17

is now subject to a new level of regulatory18

oversight.19

Aly Aly will now outline changes20

that have occurred since the Day 1 hearing.21

DR. ALY:  Prior to the transition22

to the Nuclear Safety and Control Act, SRB23

Technologies was advised about requirements for24

Class 1B nuclear facilities under the new25
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regulations.1

As these requirements are more2

stringent than those for radioisotope licenses, it3

was necessary to phase in new requirements during4

a transition period.  All licensees are expected5

to be in full compliance by May 2002, which is the6

Commission's deadline.7

Commission staff has accelerated8

its view of SRB Technologies safety case and9

compliance with the requirements of new10

regulations in response to public concern during11

the process of relicensing the facility.12

Two issues arising from Day 113

hearing have been addressed by CNSC staff.  The14

first issue is related to the need for an15

environmental screening.  The second issue is16

related to need to analyze new events to17

strengthen the safety case.  I shall address these18

two issues in the next few overheads.19

A project previously assessed20

under either the EARPGO or CEAA does not require21

additional assessment if it is unchanged.  CNSC22

staff determined initially that a further23

environmental assessment under CEAA was not24

required as SRB was assessed about ten years ago25
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under EARPGO.  The CEAA requirements were1

re-examined in response to public comments.2

Upon re-examination, CNSC staff3

determined that a screening under the CEAA was4

required due to the lack of detailed documentation5

of decisions under the EARPGO and the time that6

has passed, which is about ten years, and minor7

modifications that were implemented over the past8

five years.9

A new CEAA screening assessment10

has been completed and is attached to11

CMD 00-H28.B.  The new screening report was12

completed in consultation with other expert13

authorities.  These are Environment Canada, Health14

Canada and Ontario Ministry of the Environment15

which was consulted on chemical emissions only.16

When the CMD was finalized, the17

other authorities had not had time to report their18

input to CNSC staff on the accident and19

malfunction part of the EA.  This information has20

been received and Commission staff's conclusions21

and recommendations have not changed after22

receiving input from these other authorities.23

Before I summarize the conclusions24

of the environmental screening, I wish to address25
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the second issue related to fire hazard1

assessment.2

SRB has submitted two additional3

fire analyses.  The first one is a smouldering4

small fire and the second one is a moderate fire5

that results in collapse of part of the building.6

The smouldering small fire was7

considered by SRB to be the most probable event8

and doses to the public from such a small fire9

would be within regulatory limits.10

CNSC staff requested SRB to11

analyze the moderate fire scenario following an12

on-site evaluation of the facility which indicated13

that one part of the building could collapse on a14

shipping area during a fire resulting in potential15

for larger releases.  This analysis has been16

submitted by SRB including also dose estimates to17

fire fighters and employees.  Due to uncertainties18

in the assumptions used in this analysis it was19

prudent to implement administrative controls to20

minimize the consequences of such an event.21

CNSC staff requested SRB to22

implement a new procedure to reduce the quantity23

of tritium in fire sensitive areas by a factor of24

four or more.  They used to have about 20 boxes in25
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this area with finished products.  They are1

limited now to just one box.  This is to minimize2

releases.  SRB has complied.3

The licensee has also implemented4

a number of CNSC staff recommendations to improve5

accident prevention, enhance increase defence in6

depth.  With this mitigation in place, does to SRB7

employees and fire fighters would be within8

regulatory limits for such events.  Further9

analysis is ongoing and requirements on SRB may be10

altered depending on the outcome of the new11

analysis.12

Taking into account all aspects of13

the screening assessment, CNSC staff conclude that14

the project is not likely to cause significant15

adverse environmental effects, providing16

additional mitigation measures are implemented. 17

These are:18

- compliance with applicable19

building and fire codes and20

this is in progress right21

now,22

- operational changes to23

minimize the quantity of24

tritium in fire-sensitive25
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areas and this is currently1

in place,2

- ready public access to3

follow-up and monitoring4

results and this will be in5

addition to the provisions of6

the Access to Information7

Act.  As we heard in SRB8

presentation, the company has9

a new approach in10

communicating with the public11

and is considering how to12

best make information13

available to the public.14

Mike James will now summarize the15

planned follow up actions, additions of license16

conditions we have added, a brief summary of17

public comments and finally staff conclusions and18

recommendations.19

MR. JAMES:  Madam Chairman,20

members of the Commission, during the term of the21

new license, CNSC staff will follow up in these22

areas to ensure licensee's full compliance by the23

end of May 2002.24

Fire safety, this is in progress. 25
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Compliance with the building code and other safety1

codes, this is also in progress.  We will follow2

up with a design review to demonstrate the safety3

of process equipment.  Environmental monitoring,4

program review and modification with inspections5

and confirmation samples.  Public access to follow6

up and monitoring information will be improved by7

SRB, who as you have heard will cooperate in this8

effort.  There will be detailed facility9

evaluations to confirm specific requirements.10

New licence conditions have been11

added.  Conditions FP1 to FP5 are related to fire12

safety.  These conditions require periodic review13

of the facility.  Condition R1.(d) on reporting14

requirements in case of EMP failure will enable15

Commission staff to know what is happening16

immediately if there is a failure of the17

environmental monitoring plan so that staff can18

require immediate remedial action if this is19

actually necessary.20

As to public comments, there have21

been a large number of public comments on this22

licensing action.  Many of them are in favour and23

about an equal number are opposed.  Only a few24

provide substantive comment on the facility25
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hazards or safety.  The major theme of the people1

in favour is that SRB staff is trustworthy.  The2

major theme of those who are opposed is that3

tritium is unsafe at any level.  Despite this, a4

hazard from the measured environment tritium is5

negligible.6

Commission staff position7

continues to be that exposure to the public is8

well within regulatory limits and that the9

facility is not likely to have significant adverse10

environment effects.  The exposure to the public11

are below 50 microsieverts per year.  And below12

this level, staff consider that exposures are13

ALARA without further justification.  For this14

reason, staff does not recommend that SRB be15

required to further reduce its emissions.16

Comments have been received from17

the Concerned Citizens of Renfrew County and the18

Lead Environmental Awareness & Detection.  These19

are comments on the environmental assessment.20

Several of the CCRC's statements21

are questionable.  For example, they say that a22

level of tritium in urine of 1010 Bq/L would23

indicate doses exceeding 50 microsieverts per24

year.  This conflicts with CNSC staff calculations25
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and also it conflicts with their own consultant1

Dr. Hoel.  The numbers are 21 microsieverts per2

year by staff calculation and 40 microsieverts per3

year by Dr. Hoel's calculation.4

Another example from the Concerned5

Citizens review is they say a conservative6

approach to modelling would assume that SRB's7

elemental tritium emissions are fully converted to8

tritiated water vapour.  Now, they are referring9

here to routine releases.10

This assumption is conservative. 11

That is correct, but it conflicts with reality. 12

There are measurements on-line showing that the13

vast majority of the routine releases are in the14

form of tritium gas.15

They have other conclusions which16

are unsubstantiated matter of opinion.  For17

example, the follow up demanded by the CCRC18

includes routine urine sampling for members of the19

public.  This is not considered to be necessary by20

Commission staff.  Commission staff's conclusions21

are not changed by the submission.22

Commission staff conclude that the23

project is not likely to cause significant24

environmental effects if the noted mitigation25
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measures are implemented.  And as stated in1

CMD 00-H28 that the licensee is qualified and has2

in place adequate provision for protection of the3

environment, health and safety of persons and the4

maintenance of national security.5

It should be noted though that the6

summary of section 8.2 of CMD 00-H28.B may imply7

that paragraph 20(10)(a) of the Canadian8

Environmental Assessment Act requires that the9

Commission issue a license to SRB if it concludes10

that the project is not likely to cause11

significant adverse environmental effects.12

This is not the case.  In fact,13

this paragraph of CEAA permits the Commission to14

consider issuing the licence if it so concludes.15

The CNSC staff recommend that the16

Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission accept the17

conclusion of the CEAA screening report and take a18

course of action consistent with paragraph19

20(1)(a) of the CEAA; that is to proceed with the20

consideration of the licence application under the21

NSCA.  Commission staff recommends that the22

Commission issue Nuclear Substance Processing23

Facility Operating Licence NSPFOL-13.00/2005 to24

SRB Technologies (Canada) Inc., for a period of25



28

StenoTran

five years.1

MR. PEREIRA:  That completes our2

presentation.  We are available to answer3

questions.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  the5

hearing is now open for questions to either staff6

or the proponent.  Are there any questions?7

MEMBER GIROUX:  Yes, I would have8

a first question for staff and I would have more9

questions after we hear the intervenors if I may.10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.11

MEMBER GIROUX:  Just concerning12

your decision after the first day of hearing to13

execute a screening assessment, you gave us three14

reasons and I would like to probe a little what is15

the strength of the three reasons and which one is16

dominant.  You say the lack of detailed17

documentation under the EARPGO, the time that has18

passed and minor modifications.  I would assume19

that minor modifications have been approved by the20

Commission as they came up.21

MR. PEREIRA:  That is correct. 22

The modifications were approved.23

MEMBER GIROUX:  They would not by24

themselves justify the decision to do a screening25
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assessment?1

MR. PEREIRA:  That is correct.  We2

reviewed the documentation that was in our files3

on the original EARPGO assessment and decided that4

we should carry it to a review.  And bearing in5

mind that the CEAA screening process is much more6

rigorous than the original EARPGO assessment, and7

given the public concern we believed then that we8

should go to the more rigorous CEAA screening,9

although it was not necessary, legally necessary,10

we decided this was a prudent course of action.11

MEMBER GIROUX:  So that is the12

main line of reasoning.13

MR. PEREIRA:  That is correct.14

MEMBER GIROUX:  And the time that15

has passed, what is it, the complementary?16

MR. PEREIRA:  Yes, it is.  The17

whole culture on what we should do in terms of18

protection of the environment is an evolving and19

over the ten years we have seen a significant20

change to us.  A lot more care and attention being21

directed towards how assessments are carried out22

with respect to protection of the environment.  So23

we are seeing now -- we are in a different era. 24

Ten years is a significant time with respect to25
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these types of issues.1

MEMBER GIROUX:  That clarifies it. 2

It is not only the time but the change in context3

within the time.  Thank you.  That is clear.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other5

questions?  Dr. Barnes?6

MEMBER BARNES:  I may have missed7

it.  A question to staff, but one of the issues8

raised by some of the intervenors was the issue of9

whether the proponent should install some form of10

dryer or tritium recovery facility.  Could you11

address this?12

MR. PEREIRA:  Yes, that was a13

concern raised by many of the intervenors.  A14

concern about the amount of tritium being taken up15

by people living around the facility.16

Our own assessment of data from17

the emission monitoring program and the18

environmental monitoring program gives us basis19

for those estimates which are very, very low. 20

They are around 0.02 millisieverts.  Now, our21

radiation protection specialists who do this sort22

of analysis for us and advise on health effects,23

advise that at that level we are at very, very low24

risk probabilities for any adverse effects from25
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exposure.1

So taking into account the2

benefits that may be accrued, there is very little3

basis, we believe, very little basis for requiring4

the licensee to do any more.  If you so desire, we5

can have our specialist speak to the issue.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Carty. 7

Sorry, if you have got a follow up on that one,8

otherwise I will move to Dr. Carty.9

Okay, thank you.10

MEMBER CARTY:  This is just a11

practical but also a theoretical question.12

Is it possible to reduce the13

tritium to absolutely zero?  I mean practically14

with a reasonable expenditure of dollars.15

MR. PEREIRA:  I think zero is a16

very difficult target, tritium being a very light17

gas is similar hydrogen.  It's not easy to keep18

under control.  But we are talking at the moment19

in terms of impact on the population of very low20

levels in terms of calculated doses.21

MEMBER CARTY:  What I am really22

wondering is even if you spend a very large amount23

of money, could you actually get it to zero?24

MR. PEREIRA:  I would maybe let25
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the licensee answer that.1

MR. LEVESQUE:  Despite the2

statements made by the CNSC in 1990 and continuing3

today that we didn't need to have a pollution4

control device in place, and I think I said in the5

last hearing that in conjunction with Ontario6

Power generation and now defunct CFFTP, our7

company has worked on the development of a8

pollution control device which we call the9

scavenger bed.  And we have put in place a device,10

it has been there since 1993 but it didn't reduce11

the emissions to zero but it remains in place12

today and we are not aware of other devices that13

could reduce it to zero from our research.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We will probably15

come back to that issue again after the16

intervenors do some of their presentations.17

Dr. Barnes.18

MEMBER BARNES:  My follow up19

question was a small one but to SRB, apparently20

from information received you have indicated in21

the review that there were no vegetables being22

grown along Boundary Road and clearly some of the23

proponents indicated they were and have been for a24

long time.  I wonder if you could explain why this25
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statement by you would have been made?1

MR. LEVESQUE:  Thank you.  If I2

look back at these statements, I think that there3

was a misunderstanding there.  Because I have some4

documents -- if someone looks at our DEL document,5

they will see the following statement, it says and6

I will read from it:7

"That since not all the homes8

occupied by members of the9

critical group..."10

and we are only talking about critical group:11

"... will have home gardens12

and those that do have home13

gardens may not have gardens14

of the greatest possible15

size, it will be assumed that16

10 per cent of the fruits and17

vegetables consumed by18

members of the critical group19

are produced in a home20

garden." (As read)21

So we didn't say there wasn't.22

And another document that we have23

sent to the licensing officer at the time, Rob24

Chamberlain, on April 30th 1997, Mr. McDougall25
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stated:1

"That an analysis of the area2

where the critical group is3

located does not lend itself4

to any large garden5

capabilities." (As read)6

So we didn't say there wasn't.  We just said that7

there wasn't large gardens.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other9

questions?10

I would like to go back to the two11

new licensing conditions, particularly R1D.  In12

R1D -- I have got to find it again -- R1D is13

referring to data being lost.  Is that correct?14

MR. JAMES:  Yes, that is correct.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  That is correct. 16

I guess that raises the issue that is not a common17

condition of a licence that I am aware of.  That18

isn't a routine reference to lost data.  This is19

an addition to this particular licence.  And what20

I am asking is whether SRB has lost data on the21

environment in the past?22

MR. JAMES:  I'm not aware that23

they have.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Have you lost25
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any data in the past?1

MR. LEVESQUE:  No, we haven't.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Thank3

you.4

I'm a little confused as to5

whether the administrative controls in terms of6

the quantity of tritium in regards to the fire7

hazard, has that already been implemented or just8

a commitment to implementation?9

DR. ALY:  Yes, Dr. Bishop, this10

has been already implemented.11

We received written procedures12

from SRB Technologies and it is in place right13

now.  They can confirm that.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It is in place15

now?16

DR. ALY:  Yes.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.18

When you look at the environmental19

screening and you are looking at the total intake,20

in addition to vegetables in a critical group area21

you have also included consumption of wildlife in22

the area in terms of the total dose.  I do note23

that you have done the cumulative reading from any24

further exposure from Chalk River.25
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You mentioned in your presentation1

that you spoke to other government agencies and2

authorities, particularly over the level of3

accidents, and that their response to you did not4

make you change your mind.  Would you share with5

us what their response was.6

MR. PEREIRA:  I will invite7

Mr. Christopher Taylor to respond to that.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Mr. Taylor.9

MR. TAYLOR:  Yes.  I'm just10

referring to the correspondence.  In particular,11

we have discussed the environmental assessment12

with representatives of Health Canada and13

Environment Canada.14

With respect to Health Canada,15

Health Canada agreed with the choice of the16

scenarios, the accident scenarios.17

We had some further discussion18

about the dose consequences of those scenarios. 19

Health Canada calculated some doses based on20

ground release versus a stack release from some of21

the accidents.  We are in the same general area of22

the dose consequences, you know, still in the area23

of the 50 microsieverts area.24

Health Canada is in agreement with25
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the staff with respect to the general conclusions1

of the environmental assessment, that the doses do2

not represent -- likely to cause significant3

adverse environmental effects.4

The same conclusions generally5

from the Environment Canada representatives as6

well.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.8

Further questions that I have I9

think will be brought up in relation to some of10

the intervenors after their presentations.11

Dr. Giroux.12

MEMBER GIROUX:  One further13

question to staff again.14

I am quoting from one of your15

presentation slides.  When you say that mitigation16

is required for the protection of the environment17

and you say "providing additional mitigation18

measures are implemented", and the first one is19

"compliance with applicable building and fire20

codes", the implication could appear to be that21

the SRB is not compliant at the present time that22

you make this condition.  Is that a fact?23

MR. PEREIRA:  The SRB has approval24

from the municipality and from the city for all25
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that they have in place in the building.  Our own1

assessment differs.  We are looking at what they2

have their with slightly different glasses.  We3

are looking for more stringent compliance with the4

Building Code.5

We have just completed a fire6

assessment.  We brought in a consultant who7

reviewed what is in place at the facility over and8

above the review carried out by our own fire9

protection specialist.  We received that10

consultant's report just yesterday and so staff11

are reviewing that report.12

Our plan then is to act on the13

findings of that report and to require additional14

safety analysis and additional protective measures15

that will protect against hypothetical accident16

scenarios.  We believe for normal operation what17

they have in place is reasonable, but we want to18

take this a lot further.19

Because of the concern expressed20

by the public, by people who live around the21

facility, we are looking to put in place22

protection that far exceeds what is in place now,23

which has obviously been approved by the city of24

Pembroke.  The facility operates in the city25
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clearly in compliance with the city's bylaws and1

requirements.  But we believe there is a need to2

go further.3

MEMBER GIROUX:  That is part of4

the point of my question, that the codes are there5

now.  They exist.  Either they are compliant or6

they are not.  You may wish them to be7

compliant --8

MR. PEREIRA:  Yes.9

MEMBER GIROUX:  -- to some more10

exacting code that you define or that you can11

refer to, but that is the point of my question: 12

Are they compliant now with the applicable13

building and fire codes?14

DR. ALY:  Dr. Giroux, we are15

trying to verify the compliance.  When they held16

the radioisotope licence there was no formal17

requirements for them to do this type of work18

because they are now classed a 1B nuclear19

facility.  Our transition program includes20

verification that they meet all the codes.  It21

doesn't mean that they don't.  They might.  And22

they are willing to change things.23

I will give you just one example. 24

They have asked the TSSA to go and look at all the25
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systems and some of the systems are being1

registered right now as we speak.  We will ensure2

that all the systems will be registered and they3

meet all the requirements.  But this is the new4

requirements of Class 1B nuclear facilities that5

we are trying to implement here.6

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I do have one8

more question for SRB.9

You still sound uncomfortable in10

terms of releasing information to the public11

because you think that they may potentially do12

harm with that information.  Do you want to expand13

on that a little bit?14

It is obviously your15

responsibility to inform the public about16

emissions or at least the public have a right to17

know, and, as you know, we are saying they must be18

told.  You in turn are concerned what some members19

of the public may do with that information, but20

business is involved with this all the time.21

Do you want to expand on that a22

little bit.23

MR. LEVESQUE:  After the first day24

of the hearing, it was my position then that I was25
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uncomfortable, but it is no longer that.  I am1

obviously concerned but we realize the laws that2

we are under under the Access to Information Act3

and we will do everything that we can to maintain4

a transparent image with the public and release5

information through the Web site and through6

letters to the public.  So we are not concerned7

about that any more since we have done our review.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.9

Are there any other questions?10

Thank you.11

Questions of course may come back12

to either staff or SRB in terms of some the13

presentations.14

We will then start with15

Presentation 00-H28.2, that is a presentation by16

concerned citizens of Renfrew Country.  That has17

been updated to H28.2B.  The presentation is going18

to be done by Lynn Jones who is President of CCRC. 19

Is that correct?20

Thank you.21

Again, I do want to remind all22

intervenors that I will be keeping you to the23

10 minutes of your presentation.  I don't like to24

cut people off, but because of the number of25
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presentations we will be doing so.  I remind you1

that your written material has the same influence2

as the oral presentation.3

Thank you.4

00-H28.2/00-H28.2B5

PRESENTATION6

MS JONES:  Thank you very much,7

Madam President and Commission Members.8

My name is Lynn Jones.  I am the9

President of Concerned Citizens of Renfrew County10

and Area.  This is a voluntary position.  My11

professional background and experience is in12

public health, health promotion and epidemiology. 13

I have a Master of Health Science degree from the14

University of Toronto in community health.15

I am sharing this 10-minute time16

slot with Dr. Ole Hendrickson who is CCRC's17

volunteer researcher.18

In this time I will only be able19

to mention the key points from my supplementary20

submission and I would like to clarify a couple of21

things that I just heard in the staff22

presentation.  Then Ole will speak to you more23

specifically about our perception of deficiencies24

in the screening report.25



43

StenoTran

I would like to start with just a1

little bit of history.2

It was exactly 10 years ago this3

day, on the 13th of December in 1990, that a4

member of our group appeared before you in Oshawa5

to state concerns about -- or at least to appear6

before the Board at the time -- the then proposed7

tritium light source manufacturing facility in8

Pembroke.9

The speaker raised many questions10

that remain unanswered today.  She requested11

independent monitoring of tritium emissions and12

sampling of vegetation.  She also requested13

installation of the pollution control device that14

was referred to in BMD 90-192.  In that BMD it15

described the device as being able to reduce16

tritium emissions to virtually zero and a cost was17

attached to it of about $100,000 at that time.18

Since December 13th, 1990, the19

tritium emissions have risen from 21820

terabecquerels per year, which was the estimate21

prior to start-up, to 1,481 Terabecquerels per22

year.  That is a sevenfold increase.  We are23

talking about 1.5 quadrillion becquerels.24

This is quite a bit more than is25



44

StenoTran

released by a tritium light factory in1

Peterborough and, as far as we know, also more,2

significantly more, than is released by any of the3

nuclear generating stations in Ontario or the4

tritium recovery facility.5

The company began reclaiming6

tritium from used lights in 1994.  The reason we7

keep bringing this up is because we think maybe8

this partly explains why their emissions are so9

high.  But it is difficult to get information10

about their reclamation activities.11

The company resisted Commission12

staff efforts to finalize an environmental13

monitoring plan.14

Since it was just discussed a few15

minutes ago, I would like to quote to you from a16

letter to Mr. Rob Chamberlain from Shane McDougall17

dated June 12, 1997, where he said:18

"The available evidence19

indicates that no members of20

the critical group consume21

home-grown fruits and22

vegetables."  (As read)23

Then he goes on to say that:24

"Apart from the practical25
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difficulties involved in1

establishing a garden plot to2

grow fruits and vegetables3

that no one consumes in the4

first place, the sample5

produce would not provide a6

meaningful measure of7

emissions from the SRB8

facility."  (As read)9

Because there was no monitoring10

data available to us, we undertook monitoring paid11

for by private citizens.  That has all been12

discussed here before.  Our results have been13

confirmed by CNSC staff.  The contamination levels14

have been up to 6,200 becquerels per litre in soil15

and potatoes.16

Our group also undertook urine17

testing paid for by private citizens and it has18

been very limited to date, which I think is19

significant because when we are talking about one20

sample -- we have taken fewer than 10 samples and21

we have found two to be contaminated with tritium22

at close to the U.S. EPA drinking water standard23

and we found one sample 40 per cent higher.24

Commission staff dose estimates25
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have been quite inconsistent.  On November 8th,1

1999, the staff assured the Pembroke City Council2

that the total dose was 5 microsieverts.  Then, in3

a letter that I received last December from you4

Dr. Bishop, the dose was estimated to be5

30 microsieverts.  Now here today we have heard6

that it is 20 microsieverts.7

We therefore consulted independent8

experts, most notably Dr. Rosalie Bertell and9

Dr. David Hoel.  I don't need to read their10

qualifications.  You have my written submission.11

I did bring copies, though.  I12

brought a copy of Dr. Hoel's letter report to us13

and e-mail correspondence from Rosalie Bertell,14

where she calculated a dose estimate for us last15

year.16

The does estimates from these17

experts are significantly higher than those from18

CNSC staff.  I would like to clarify the point in19

the staff presentation where it was said that20

Dr. Hoel estimated a 40 microsievert dose based on21

the 1,010 becquerel per litre urine sample.  In22

fact, he based his 40 microsievert estimate on a23

range of 500 to 1,000 becquerels per litre urine,24

tritium in urine.25
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We feel therefore that probably1

that 40 microsievert estimate would more likely2

correspond to an average, like 750 becquerels per3

litre, and then the 1,010 becquerel per litre4

sample could very well be over your5

50 microsievert ALARA level.6

Besides that, we have only done7

10 samples.  So, you know, who is to say there8

aren't more people out there with higher levels. 9

We think that unfortunately there is a good chance10

that there may well be.11

The quotes.  I just wanted to say12

that there are a couple of quotes.  One from13

Dr. Bertell in a letter to Dr. Bishop on14

September 1st, 1999.15

She said:16

"I ask that you make an17

intervention on behalf of18

public health by withholding19

a licence until better20

control of this hazard is21

assured and ongoing22

monitoring of compliance is23

in place."  (As read)24

In his letter to us, dated August25
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17th, 2000, Dr. David Hoel said:1

"What is significant is that2

levels considerably higher3

than expected are being found4

in urine samples.  My view is5

that the authorities should6

assure the community that the7

measured human doses will8

decrease."  (As read)9

In that report, he also pointed10

out that these levels would trigger action in the11

U.S.12

We conclude that installation of a13

state-of-the-art pollution control device is14

warranted and should be made a condition of SRB's15

new licence.  We also want independent16

environmental monitoring.17

We believe it is within your power18

to do this today.  It is our earnest hope that you19

will.  But if you choose not to exercise your20

power, then we would like to remind you that it is21

our understanding anyway that you do have a legal22

obligation to refer this matter to a mediator23

under the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act.24

Thank you.25
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DR. HENDRICKSON:  My name os1

Ole Hendrickson.  I am the volunteer researcher2

for CCRC.  I am a scientist.  I have a Ph.D. in3

Ecology.  I have published over 30 peer-reviewed4

articles and scientific journals on soil microbial5

processes and other matters.6

I am a member of the Ecological7

Society of America and I am bound by the Code of8

Ethics for that organization, which states:9

"Ecologists will offer10

professional advice and11

guidance only on those12

subjects in which they are13

informed and qualified14

through professional training15

or experience."16

Although not trained in radiation17

ecology, I have twenty years of experience18

studying technical documents in this area and have19

made numerous presentations to this Agency.20

Our Code of Ethics also says:21

"Ecologists will not22

fabricate, falsify, or23

suppress results,24

deliberately misrepresent25
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research findings, or1

otherwise commit scientific2

fraud."3

It says:4

"In communications,5

Ecologists [shall] clearly6

differentiate facts,7

opinions, and hypotheses."8

I will do my best to adhere to9

this code in my presentation.10

Your decision today on licensing11

of SRB will rest heavily on interpretation of12

scientific and technical matters.  The screening13

report on SRB is technically flawed.  It does not14

clearly differentiate opinions and hypotheses from15

facts.16

Yes, it is often necessary to make17

assumptions in science.  But when these18

assumptions are used to make conclusions regarding19

human health, they should be conservative, erring20

on the side of caution.21

CNSC staff used non-conservative22

assumptions in reaching their conclusion that23

radiation doses from SRB's tritium emissions are24

insignificant.25
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Even if staff's conclusions were1

based on rigorous science, CEAA states that2

socioeconomic factors must also be taken into3

account in making a determination of significance. 4

The Act requires that every screening consider5

technically and economically feasible measures6

that can mitigate significant harm to the7

environment.  SRB releases extremely large amounts8

of tritium -- thousands of terabecquerels per9

year -- to our local environment.  If SRB were to10

install equipment to recover this tritium,11

equipment costs could potentially be recovered in12

two to three years.13

The screening report estimates a14

61 microsievert combined dose from Chalk River and15

SRB, which exceeds the CNSC policy trigger of16

50 microsieverts for applying ALARA and dose17

reduction.  Why then was that not examined?18

It is uncertain whether radiation19

doses from SRB alone, due to skin absorption and20

inhalation of tritium, would exceed the21

50 microsievert trigger for mitigation.22

The 5 microsievert level estimated23

by SRB, and the, I guess we have heard,24

20 microsievert level estimated by CNSC, are25
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clearly only hypotheses.  Independent experts1

state that the 50 microsievert level is possibly2

being exceeded and that doses should be reduced3

based on available evidence.4

SRB's emissions increased fivefold5

in the past five years and nothing in the licence6

prevents another fivefold increase in the next7

five years.  Why not?  Because in setting8

allowable emission levels, SRB's consultants used9

assumptions that are demonstrably10

non-conservative.  Dilution of tritium gases is11

based on the theoretical effective stack height of12

28 metres.  The actual stack height is less13

than 10.14

Dose estimates from tritium15

usually do assume 100 per cent conversion of16

elemental tritium to tritium oxide, but SRB's17

model assumes 0 per cent conversion in the18

atmosphere.19

Conversion to tritium oxide is20

extremely important from a health perspective. 21

Radiation doses from tritium oxide are 14,00022

times higher than doses from elemental tritium. 23

Conversion to tritium oxide can occur very rapidly24

in humid air.  We asked that this be examined in25
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the screening report, but it was not.1

The screening report understates2

risks associated with SRB's operations in other3

ways.  It omits monitoring data indicating that4

the models are performing poorly.  The CNSC staff5

data showing 6,200 becquerels per litre of tritium6

in potatoes is not presented and it is not7

compared to modeled values, and urine samples of8

course --9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Would you begin10

to wrap it up, please.11

DR. HENDRICKSON:  I am very close,12

Dr. Bishop.  Thank you.13

The screening report fails to14

describe SRB's waste operations.15

On October 5th, I reviewed SRB's16

history of illegally importing waste tritium17

lights.  I noted the recommendation by former18

inspector Doug Scott that SRB's tritium19

reclamation facility be shut down until a full20

investigation could be done.  This is not covered21

in the screening report.22

There is no mention of waste light23

imports, no mention of links between storage of24

waste lights and potential radiation doses in the25
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event of an accident.  We do not know the levels1

of tritium emitted when waste lights are crushed. 2

We don't know anything about disposal of the3

crushed glass residues which are so highly4

radioactive that radioactive waste management5

authorities in the U.K. will not accept them.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I am going to7

ask you to come to your conclusions.  Thank you.8

DR. HENDRICKSON:  We believe that9

you must refer this project for mediation or panel10

review under CEAA.  You can act now.  We recommend11

that you close the tritium reclamation facility,12

that you make installation of equipment to13

virtually eliminate SRB's tritium emissions a14

licence condition.  We also recommend that you15

make independent environmental monitoring with16

public oversight a condition of their licence.17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very18

much.19

Are there any questions?20

Dr. Barnes.21

MEMBER BARNES:  I am still not22

clear of many of the points that the CCRCA is23

making and that have really been addressed by the24

proponent or staff.  I would certainly welcome25
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some additional comments maybe by staff.1

I will just try to go through a2

few of these.3

One is the progressive increase in4

emissions over this period.  Can we be assured5

that essentially the emission level is going to be6

relatively stable over the next licensed period? 7

I will put that as the first question.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I am going to9

ask the licensee and then to staff.10

MR. LEVESQUE:  I think that since11

I have been in charge of the facility in 1996 I12

have seen fluctuations in emissions but they have13

been within what I would expect from our14

production output and not on the upward strength15

for any given year.  We have seen them go up and16

go down depending on production.17

MEMBER BARNES:  What causes them18

to go up significantly?19

MR. LEVESQUE:  I am not sure I can20

say that they have been going up significantly.21

MEMBER BARNES:  Is it fair to say22

that over the next licence period you don't expect23

much increase over the roughly 1,50024

terabecquerels a year?25
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MR. LEVESQUE:  No, we don't.1

MEMBER BARNES:  Staff, the2

comparison with the tritium light factory in3

Peterborough, which is supposedly nine times less4

than this one, could you indicate why that might5

be so much less?6

MR. JAMES:  I would think it is7

simply because the light factory in Peterborough8

is a smaller operation.9

MEMBER BARNES:  That would be a10

good answer.  But surely there should be some11

quantification here.  If it is simply that they12

are producing nine times less product, then that13

would suggest that the kind of emission control14

was about the same.  But if that was not the case,15

then it may suggest that SRB is not doing as well16

as the Peterborough factory in controlling their17

emissions.18

MR. JAMES:  We haven't compared19

the production volumes between the two plants.  I20

don't have that particular information.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Does anyone have22

that information?23

MEMBER BARNES:  I think SRB had a24

comment.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  SRB?1

MR. LEVESQUE:  I have first2

knowledge that the plant in Peterborough has3

processes that differ from ours.  In the tritium4

light manufacturing industry there are different5

types of processes involved in making the lights6

and they have different processes than we do.  We7

don't make the same exact product range, so it is8

effectively complicated and it is hard -- nor can9

you compare the two and say if one -- I can't10

comment for their emissions.  I don't know.  But11

you couldn't compare the two.12

MEMBER BARNES:  Another question.13

CCRCA have provided some data but14

have admitted that their sampling was based on15

10 samples.  Could you remind us just how many16

samples the environmental monitoring involved.17

MR. PEREIRA:  I will ask Dr. Patsy18

Thompson to respond to the question.19

DR. THOMPSON:  I am Patsy Thompson20

from the Radiation Environmental Protection21

Division.22

In the fall of 1999, at the time,23

AECB staff undertook to conduct independent24

environmental monitoring with people from25
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Concerned Citizens taking part in the monitoring. 1

The reason for doing that was that there was no2

monitoring results from SRB.  The environmental3

monitoring program had not yet been implemented.4

Concerned citizens had been5

sending vegetable samples for analysis.  They had6

been taking samples, paying for their analyses.7

In response to those concerns CNSC8

staff undertook to do independent monitoring.  We9

conducted monitoring on a single occasion.  We10

took samples of soil, vegetation and water that11

was found in a gradient from the SRB facility with12

distance in the directions we would expect wind13

directions to be predominant.  We also took14

samples in the directions we expected to represent15

background concentrations.16

Those results were analyzed by the17

AECB lab and the results were presented to18

Concerned Citizens, I believe, in December 1999.19

MEMBER BARNES:  There is always a20

concern when we are provided with information on21

the statistical validity of such data.  In this22

case when someone gives us results based on23

10 samples you admit some caution there.24

I wonder why, if you were trying25
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to provide a monitoring basis, if I understood you1

correctly, you were limited to a single location.2

DR. THOMPSON:  Maybe to clarify,3

we did not do any monitoring of urine samples. 4

The sampling that staff undertook was of5

environmental data.  It was vegetation samples,6

soil and water.  We also took some ice next door7

to the arena that is located close to the SRB8

facility.9

The intention was not to represent10

or to give the impression that the monitoring11

results that we obtained were representative of12

conditions in the environment on a yearly basis to13

be able to have a reasonable understanding of14

conditions in the environment.  The program has to15

be designed appropriately.  The intent was to have16

samples which at least we could have some17

information, and the information is representative18

of the time of the year and also of the wind and19

rain conditions that we had on the day of the20

monitoring of the sampling.21

MEMBER BARNES:  Could you remind22

me what is the scope and scale of the monitoring23

plan that is going to be put in place over the24

next licence period?  How many analyses, how many25
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locations, how many times a year?1

DR. THOMPSON:  In 1995, we had put2

a request that SRB put in place an environmental3

monitoring program.  The program was finally4

approved and the documentation was to our5

satisfaction I believe in February of this year,6

February 2000.  I don't remember the details in7

terms of number of sampling sites.8

There are a number of9

air-monitored locations with distance from the10

facility and the different wind directions, wind11

sectors.  Those samplers integrate the air12

concentrations over a period of time so they,13

essentially at the time that they are taken out14

and replaced by new samplers, have integrated the15

conditions over the period for which they have16

been out in the environment.17

In terms of vegetation sampling, I18

believe the requirement at the time was for the19

sampling of local market produce once a year.20

MEMBER BARNES:  Would we know21

where that market produce came from?22

DR. THOMPSON:  The intent of SRB23

was to take the vegetables from the local market.24

MEMBER BARNES:  I am expressing25
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some slight incredibility here, and I was1

surprised in looking at the documentation, that2

your request in 1995 to establish an environmental3

monitoring plan essentially took four years before4

SRB seemingly put one in place.5

I think obviously the concerns of6

many of the intervenors here today are those7

showing concerns of the public for potential8

contamination in things like vegetables, so when I9

tried to find out what would be the scope of the10

monitoring plan over this next period -- which11

seems to be quite critical in what we are looking12

at today because this is really a very serious13

issue in the minds of some people who were14

bringing forward their data, which is very limited15

statistically -- and your provisional data was16

based on a single point source before, I17

personally would like to know what the scope of18

the environmental monitoring plan is.19

Your reply might be, "I have had20

this before", but it is not in the documentation I21

believe, and if I look in the licensing document22

it just simply refers to a plan.23

DR. THOMPSON:  I guess there are24

maybe two points we could make.25
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Everybody recognizes that the data1

we have is limited.  We have, however, compared2

the results of the monitoring data, the vegetable3

samples, essentially, with -- there is a pathways4

model that was developed to validate the5

calculations done by the licensee.  The model6

essentially looks at releases from the facility7

and distributes those releases in environmental8

compartments with distance from the facility.9

The model predicts concentrations10

of tritium in air and vegetation.  We compared the11

model-predicted concentrations in vegetation and12

air with the vegetation samples.  Where the13

samples were taken in locations where the critical14

group is located, the predicted concentrations and15

the concentrations measured by the Concerned16

Citizens as well the values we have obtained are17

quite similar.  So we are satisfied at least that18

the concentrations that were measured are quite19

close to the concentrations we would have20

predicted from the model.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  If I could just22

follow through.23

I think what we want to know is,24

is there an environmental monitoring plan in25
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effect now and what is it?1

DR. THOMPSON:  The monitoring2

program that we requested in 1995 was one for a3

radioisotope licensee.  This was mentioned by4

Mr. James.  The intent was to review the5

requirements, to make the requirements more in6

line with the requirements of other Class 17

facilities.  This hasn't yet been done.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  SRB?9

MR. LEVESQUE:  Since our EMP was10

approved in February 2000, I would like to point11

out that before that day we have always monitored12

the air for the last few years with the air13

samplers.  We have monitored water streams around14

the area and we have submitted all those results15

to the CNSC since February -- and Mr. McDougall16

wrote this -- we have 12 air samplers located17

throughout the area that will be sampling on a18

quarterly basis in addition to milk and vegetable19

samples.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I would like to21

ask staff what is the deadline for an appropriate22

environmental monitoring to be in place.  Have you23

put a deadline for SRB to meet that, for it to be24

completed?25
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DR. THOMPSON:  I think maybe the1

licensing people could answer.2

DR. ALY:  Dr. Bishop, as Patsy3

mentioned, we have an approved EMP today.  Patsy4

was referring to a second look at the plan to see5

if we need to enhance this program to be of6

Class 1 nuclear facility requirements.  We did not7

yet advise the licensee about what extra work they8

need to do, but my understanding is by May 20029

the licensee has to be in full compliance with all10

the requirements.  That is the deadline for the11

Commission.12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  In terms of the13

switch in the level of the facility?14

DR. ALY:  Exactly.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.16

Did you want to comment?17

MR. HENDRICKSON:  The screening18

report does show a fourfold discrepancy between19

the pathways' analysis of contamination in20

vegetables and the actual monitoring results, the21

monitoring results being fourfold higher in terms22

of tritium levels in vegetables.  I don't consider23

that good agreement personally, but it is a matter24

of interpretation.25
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And the air samplers are passive1

air samplers.  They do not distinguish between the2

form of tritiated water and the elemental tritium3

form, which is a big concern of ours, because4

essentially once it is absorbed in a passive5

air/water trap it is all in tritiated water and6

analyzed as such.  So we have no validation for7

the actual rate of conversion of the elemental8

tritium form to tritiated water.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.10

Any other questions?  Dr. Giroux. 11

I am just trying to limit two at a time for12

Commissioners.  Thanks.13

MEMBER GIROUX:  I will hold myself14

to two.15

For one, if I heard correctly,16

Mr. Hendrickson, you referred to a discrepancy in17

the height of the emissions stack from between18

10 and 20 metres.  Can I hear staff comment on19

that, and SRB?  What is the actual height of the20

stack?21

MR. McDOUGALL:  I heard22

Mr. Hendrickson make the statement and he used two23

different terms, he used "effective stack height"24

and he used "actual stack height".25
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The actual stack height is about1

10 metres.  However, considering the velocity of2

the gases travelling through and upwards out of3

that stack, the effective stack height in4

calculating derived release limits is 28 metres. 5

The volume of air flow is between 50 and 60 miles6

an hour from the stacks.7

MEMBER GIROUX:  Mr. Hendrickson,8

do you agree with that interpretation?9

DR. HENDRICKSON:  That is correct. 10

However, the methods for calculating effective11

stack height I think should be reviewed carefully12

because that is a very important consideration in13

the dilution of the gases that come from this14

facility.15

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.16

The second question is for staff.17

In Mr. Hendrickson's -- I think it18

is a personal submission that we have from you19

also, you referred to the change of nature -- let20

me find this -- of the facility between the21

tritium reclamation facility to a waste facility,22

and you say that this should have been taken into23

consideration by staff and has not been.24

Can staff respond to that and25
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maybe SRB too?1

DR. ALY:  I'm not aware of a waste2

facility.  They receive used lights and they3

reclaim tritium from that, but I don't consider4

this to be a waste facility.5

I will let SRB take the question.6

MEMBER GIROUX:  There is a quote7

by Mr. Hendrickson from a report in, what is it,8

1995 by an AECB inspector.  It was said that it9

should be more appropriately deemed as a waste10

facility.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  What...?12

MEMBER GIROUX:  I am in H28.88A.13

THE CHAIRPERSON:  That we haven't14

gotten to yet.15

MEMBER GIROUX:  Is it going to be16

presented by Mr. Hendrickson?17

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It will be18

reviewed, but go ahead.19

MEMBER GIROUX:  Okay.  So the20

question is you have a reaction from SRB and staff21

on the allegation that this should be treated as a22

waste facility and I think it deserves an answer.23

DR. ALY:  My understanding is that24

the remaining crushed glass is sent to Chalk River25
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by SRB so that the actual waste facility is in1

Chalk River Laboratories.  It is not in SRB.2

MR. LEVESQUE:  If I can expand on3

that?4

Yes, in 1995 there were concerns5

raised by Mr. Dave Scott from the then AECB6

regarding the reclaim facility that hadn't been7

addressed.  But in April, I personally conducted a8

review of their reclaim, which reviewed the stack9

emission in respect to operating the reclaim reg,10

operator dose of the individual operating this,11

swipe results, contamination around this unit,12

waste stream associated with this unit, and the13

operation and design of it.14

I have sent this letter to our15

then licence officer Mr. Rob Chamberlain on16

March 31st, 1996.  He has provided me with a quick17

response on May 27, 1996, dealing with the reclaim18

rate.  We have been operating it ever since.  So19

the CNSC is aware.20

As far as the allegations by21

Mr. Hendrickson, which are related to what you are22

saying, our licence right now allows us to receive23

1,000 curries, import 1,000 curries worth of24

tritium, but if you apply for permits outside of25
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the licence you can import more tritium, which is1

what we have done in the instances where customers2

had to return different lights from us after their3

life for us to reclaim.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.5

Other questions.  Dr. Carty.6

MEMBER CARTY:  Just to get some7

facts straight here.8

In Ms Jones' presentation, at9

least in the written part, there is mention that10

the levels of tritium have gone up sevenfold since11

1991.  I believe Mr. Hendrickson, you quoted a12

figure of fivefold.13

DR. HENDRICKSON:  Since 1995.14

MEMBER CARTY:  Since 1995.  Okay.15

I would like to know from the16

company how much the production capacity has17

changed since 1991 -- or 1995, I guess.  One would18

surely think that the technological capability to19

capture and remove and remediate tritium has20

improved since those early days.  I would like to21

get some handle on how the two things relate.22

MR. LEVESQUE:  First, our facility23

has changed quite a bit since we were operating in24

1990.  When we started in 1990, we were simply25
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going to supply lights for the tritium exit signs1

to our sister company in the U.S.  We also had a2

sister company that was manufacturing at the time3

out of London, England in the U.K.4

Over the period of 1991 to 1997,5

every single process was transferred from this6

U.K. facility to SRB in Canada.  That is why I7

made the statement earlier that, if you look at8

our releases in the last few years, those are9

expected to stay at that level, but it is not10

right to compare 1991 to 1997 because there has11

been a lot of increased throughput to our facility12

in processes which were added.13

Does that answer your question?14

MEMBER CARTY:  Not really.  I15

still don't have a quantitative answer to that.16

How much has your production17

increased?18

MR. LEVESQUE:  Considerably.  I19

don't have an exact number for you right now.  I20

can get that for you.  But it has increased21

considerably since it was moved from the U.K. to22

Canada.23

If you look at staff levels, which24

I can discuss here, when we installed our facility25
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we had seven people and now we have 33.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  But while the2

levels may be going up, it is staff's position --3

and if we look at those figures we will come back4

to the variability -- that they are still within5

the ALARA principle.  Is that correct?6

MR. PEREIRA:  That is correct.7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think the8

other question that I don't think was completely9

satisfied is that if it indeed is going up, what10

is the cut-off level that we would allow?11

MR. WADDINGTON:  John Waddington,12

Director-General, Environmental and Human13

Performance Assessment.14

Perhaps we should first clarify15

what we mean by ALARA in this case, because there16

are some words at the end of the expression:  as17

low as reasonably achievable social and economic18

factors taken into account.19

In essence, a dose of 2020

microsieverts is translated into about, roughly21

speaking, 1,000 becquerels or 7,000 becquerels in22

the water.23

In essence, when we are talking24

about levels of doses to the population around25
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about 10 microsieverts, we are talking about a1

health risk of less than one in a million, a2

theoretical health risk.3

From a regulatory point of view,4

when we get down to 50, 40, 20, 10 microsieverts5

it becomes very difficult to ask a licensee to6

spend a large amount of money to reduce a risk to7

the population of around about one in a million to8

one in ten million.9

It is social and economic factors10

taken into account, which means that if, for11

example, there is a small amount of money that12

could be spent by the licensee that could13

significantly improve public confidence in their14

activity, then we would recommend that the15

licensee do that.  We would not necessarily16

require it.17

Fifty microsieverts is not a18

limit.  This is one of the points I want to make19

quite clear.20

There is a law of diminishing21

returns here.  At 50 microsieverts, we would say22

you are just about at the point where we are23

beginning to lose interest in requiring you to24

spend more money unless the amount of money you25
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can spend is fairly small and the gain in public1

confidence or the gain in reduction is2

substantial.3

There are trade-offs here when we4

are coming down to this sort of level of risk.  It5

is not a hard and fast limit.  There are judgments6

involved which have to be taken account of when we7

look at what we require a licensee to do.8

Thank you.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  This is in the10

principle of cost versus benefit, which is part of11

regulatory aspects.12

What you are saying is that below13

50 the benefits that could be obtained are so14

small that it is not, from a regulatory point of15

view, a requirement that would give a great deal16

of benefit to the surrounding public.17

MR. WADDINGTON:  That is correct. 18

The risk to people is so low at that point that19

additional money spent reducing a risk from very20

low to extremely low becomes --21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.22

MR. WADDINGTON:  But there are23

social matters also.24

MEMBER BARNES:  Maybe I can25
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squeeze three questions in.1

Dr. Waddington's points may be2

valid if in fact we understood and had a3

statistically valid set of data.  I don't believe4

you can make that comment, at least on the basis5

of the environmental sampling that has been done.6

My first request, maybe through7

the President, is this:  I wonder if it possible8

for the Board members to get a copy of the9

Environmental Monitoring Plan today so we could10

have a look at this.11

I presume it has ready access, and12

we assume that is the one that is going to be used13

for the next licensing period.14

A second point would be some kind15

of tritium recovery equipment.  Certainly the16

Renfrew group has made reference to this, that17

this is available.  SRB has indicated that you18

installed something in 1990-91 and it really has19

not worked.  But there has been a decade.20

Is staff aware of any equipment21

that could be installed on the stack or elsewhere22

to significantly reduce tritium levels; and if so,23

roughly how much might that cost?24

MR. PEREIRA:  We don't have that25
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sort of information here, but that is something we1

could try to find out.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  SRB is also not3

aware.4

Ms Jones, not just yourself but5

other intervenors keep mentioning a piece of6

equipment.  What is that piece of equipment? 7

Where does it come from?8

MS JONES:  I know the name of it. 9

It was mentioned in a BMD in 1990 when this was10

before the Board when they were originally getting11

their licence, and that was molecular siv12

catalytic oxidizer dryer.  I have done a lot of13

Internet searching, and I can't find any catalytic14

molecular siv oxidizer dryers.15

THE CHAIRPERSON:  If I could go16

back to SRB, do you believe -- or we can go back17

to the BMD.18

If I understood you correctly,19

that was the device that was being developed by20

you and Ontario Hydro?21

MR. LEVESQUE:  That is my22

understanding, yes.23

THE CHAIRPERSON:  This is a device24

that was hoped to reduce it further.25
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MR. LEVESQUE:  Yes.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It turned out2

that it did not, or as near as we know.3

If you think there is another4

device, tell us where you believe this is.5

MS JONES:  I think it might be6

useful for somebody to contact the National7

Tritium Labelling Facility in Berkeley,8

California.  They have been doing a lot of work9

reducing their tritium emissions down there.10

We actually thought it would be a11

very useful case study for the Commissioners.12

Do you want to talk a bit more13

about it, Ole?14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Before we get on15

to that, I want to establish that this device does16

not exist, in that people keeping raising it. 17

There may be another device, but at the moment18

nobody in this room appears to know what it is.19

You may be telling us there is20

something that we can do.21

MR. HENDRICKSON:  Devices to22

remove tritiated water are routinely used by a23

large number of nuclear facilities.  The question24

is whether it is possible to remove the elemental25
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tritium.1

The concept is that that elemental2

tritium would first be oxidized into tritiated3

water in a two-step process, and then the4

tritiated water would be removed from the stacks.5

I don't know for sure that that6

equipment has been fully tested and is7

operational.8

I am aware that the National9

Tritium Labelling facility releases a mixture of10

elemental tritium and tritiated water in far, far11

lower amounts, in gigabecquerel amounts, and they12

have been successful in reducing their emissions13

at their facility.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Can we agree15

that it is very difficult?  We have several16

intervenors who are saying to have them install17

the device now.  It is very difficult to install a18

device that we don't have.19

Would you agree with that?20

MS JONES:  I agree with that. 21

This is the first time I have heard that the22

device installed by the company in conjunction23

with Ontario Power Generation was the same device24

referred to in the staff memo, the ACD staff memo.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.  Would1

staff look up that BMD?2

MR. PEREIRA:  Yes, we will commit3

to do that.  We will also investigate whatever4

else has been developed in the U.S.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Or elsewhere.6

MR. PEREIRA:  Or elsewhere.7

MR. LEVESQUE:  Could I have a8

word, please.9

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.10

MR. LEVESQUE:  I would like to11

make the statement that if such a device existed,12

we would obviously have to weigh risk and13

benefits.  But we would definitely consider it14

like we did when we installed the other one in15

1993.16

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.17

MEMBER BARNES:  My other question18

was just a follow-up to Dr. Giroux's point.  Could19

SRB indicate what happens to the radioactive glass20

after you crush the used lights?21

MR. LEVESQUE:  It is sent to AECL.22

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any23

other questions at the moment?24

If not, thank you very much.25



79

StenoTran

We then move to an oral1

presentation by Hector Clouthier.  That is2

00-H28.8.3

00-H28.84

PRESENTATION5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Welcome to the6

Commission, Mr. Clouthier.  I think this is your7

first visit with us.8

MR. CLOUTHIER:  This is my first9

visit, Dr. Bishop.10

First of all, I would like to11

thank you and the Board for the opportunity to12

appear here this morning in my capacity as the13

former Member of Parliament for the great riding14

of Renfrew-Nipissing-Pembroke.15

I would have been absolutely16

ecstatic to be here as the current member, but17

there are other reasons, which we will not go into18

today, that determined that I am not the current19

member -- although I believe it is something to20

add to the intervention this morning that one of21

the reasons I am not the current member, and22

people have been very explicit in it, is that23

perhaps a political career is not conducive to Hec24

Clouthier because, as the Ottawa Citizen says, he25
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is refreshingly blunt.  He actually says what is1

on his mind.2

Having said that, I would like to3

say this morning that people may need a different4

Member of Parliament but as the former member and5

as a life-long resident of Renfrew County, I6

unequivocally say that we need companies such as7

SRB within our area.8

I am not going into the nuances of9

the becquerels and the millisieverts.  The10

professionals can do it far, far better than I. 11

What I will dwell upon is the reaction of the12

general public and my own perception of SRB.13

It is a young company with a14

brilliant young president, Stephane Levesque.  In15

Mr. Levesque's defence, he just came on board16

about four or five years ago, and he is taking17

over the reins of power.  In my opinion, he is18

doing an absolutely remarkable job.  It is a19

learning experience, as it is for each and every20

one of us in whatever avenue we decide to take in21

life.22

You heard this morning, even with23

the phantom machine that we just talked about, 24

Stephane said that if it was available, he25
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certainly would look into it because he wants1

nothing but the best for SRB.2

SRB is not in the business of3

trying to hurt people.  I just want to make that4

perfectly clear.5

I have listened to the concerned6

citizens of Renfrew County, and I am going to take7

it from a different perspective.8

It was interesting to hear Ole9

talking about ethics and about the truth and being10

sworn to it.  I have dealt with concerned citizens11

of Renfrew County many times as the federal Member12

of Parliament.  As a matter of fact, Lynn would13

come in and have a meeting with me, and the next14

day I would read about it in the press and I would15

not be really excited about what she said.  But16

that afternoon or the next morning Ole would also17

have a meeting with me under different guises, and18

he would go to the press:  everything from the low19

level radioactive waste to why do we have AECL to20

the MOX fuel.21

Then after a little background22

check, I found out that they are husband and wife. 23

So the next time they called having meetings at24

different times, I said:  "Listen, since you two25
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actually sleep together, why don't you come in and1

meet me together."  So they came in.2

I was very irate whenever they3

left that they would go right to the press and4

they would make a big presentation of everything5

that is wrong, from nuclear energy to the MOX fuel6

to SRB.7

As a matter of fact, the very last8

time I met them they came in and they made a9

presentation to me with a petition that they10

wanted me to present in the House of Commons.  I11

looked at the petition, and over 90 per cent of12

the signatures were kids who were in grade 1,13

grade 2 and grade 3.  They actually printed them.14

I was concerned about that,15

because I believed it was being rather16

disingenuous.  They presented the petition to me. 17

Then they went outside my office.  They had a18

phalanx of press waiting outside my office.  On19

the front page of the paper the next day there is20

my office with my name on it, Hec Clouthier, M.P.21

Renfrew-Nipissing-Pembroke, and they are making a22

big production of presenting the petition that23

they had already presented to me.24

Somehow they must have grabbed25
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some other papers under the pretence that the1

petition was there.  So that is what we are2

dealing with, my friends.3

They have their own agenda.  I4

happen to disagree with it because of where they5

are coming from.  They are against anything6

nuclear, and I am a very, very strong proponent of7

anything to do with nuclear energy.  It is the way8

of the future.  They have their own points of9

view.10

Talking about ethics again, I11

always believed that Ole had another hidden12

agenda, and I believe it manifested itself this13

fall when he actually ran for the NDP Party14

against me.15

I always believed that he was16

using this Concerned Citizens of Renfrew County as17

a stepping-stone for political office.  I rest my18

case.19

I guess when everything is said20

and done, you are smart people, far smarter than I21

when it comes to licensing or not licensing SRB. 22

But you have heard the CNSC staff. They are all23

within the safe guidelines.24

I would not be here in my capacity25



84

StenoTran

as a citizen of Renfrew County, as the former1

Member of Parliament, endorsing SRB, if I thought2

for one minute that they were going to do anything3

injurious to the people of Renfrew County.4

My 85-year-old father is there,5

and I know Ole and I have disagreed on this.  He6

said: "The AECL are killing people with nuclear7

energy."  I said:  "That is ridiculous.  My dad8

has lived on a farm directly below AECL."9

As far as the gardening plots,10

where SRB is located -- and I am not sure if any11

of you know that -- it is in a strip mall.  There12

are no houses within probably half a kilometre, if13

not more.  I have knocked on the doors of all14

those houses, and very few of them have little15

gardens in the back.16

I am not getting into that,17

because you have already checked that.  There has18

been verification on it.19

I am here to say to you this20

morning that I firmly believe in SRB.  It is a21

young company that went, as Stephane said, from22

seven employees to 33 employees.  Sure, there is23

some learning experience.  There are always some24

growing pains.  But they are out there to do the25
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right thing.1

When I see a company that is2

growing as that exponentially and doing great3

things for Renfrew County, and indeed for4

Canada -- because they are even helping in the5

military.  As the former Parliamentary Secretary6

to National Defence, some of this tritium is7

saving lives in the military.  I think this is8

great.  This is a wonderful new company that is9

doing great things for not only the county but10

indeed for the country, and for a special interest11

group.  Basically, that is what they are.12

In the last election we did not13

have one person, not one person -- and Ole was14

here -- who stood up to mention anything in a15

negative fashion about SRB.  It is a small group16

of people who are -- and excuse my language --17

rather fanatical about this and about nuclear18

energy.19

As we all know, a fanatic is one20

who will not change the subject and will not21

change their mind.  I am never going to change22

their mind, and so be it.23

What I can do is appear before you24

today to say that hopefully your mind is going to25
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stay the same; that you are going to look upon SRB1

and give them this five-year extension for their2

licensing.3

When I had a real job -- I was in4

the lumbering business -- I know that whenever you5

would deal with banks or with people, if you want6

to sell your product it certainly facilitates if7

you say "I have a five-year licence".  In the8

lumbering business we have a ten-year licensing9

fee, because it is easier to deal with the banks10

and it is easier to deal with the people who are11

buying your product.  You have some continuity12

there.  You are a strong company.13

Talking about Concerned Citizens14

of Renfrew County, it sounds something like my15

accountant on one occasion -- I guess the16

Alliance's Farrell Abascus(ph.), the one-armed17

accountant, because they will always say:  "On18

this hand, Hector, we are doing extremely well;19

things are going very well.  But on the other20

hand..."21

And I am saying that's what they22

are.  They are on "but on the other hand".  There23

is always something negative.24

You heard Lynn saying we assumed25
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that there could be higher levels.  If one assumes1

that there could be higher levels, one could also2

assume that there could be lower levels.3

In conclusion -- because I know4

the Speaker of the House likes to cut me off on5

occasion -- Dr. Bishop, I would like to say that6

when I was walking up here today I could see that7

the sun was bright; as a matter of fact, some8

would say dazzling.  There is an old axiom in life9

that says:  so dazzled by what they see in the10

knowable future, they will commit any atrocity in11

the present.12

My friends, I believe it would be13

absolutely atrocious if we let a small, special14

interest group jeopardize the future of not only a15

spin-off of our nuclear energy but the future of a16

great young company in Renfrew County.17

Thank you very much.18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  You19

are 51 seconds under.20

MR. CLOUTHIER:  I can do an SO.31.21

If there are any questions, I22

would like to entertain them.23

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any24

questions?25
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Dr. Giroux...?1

MEMBER GIROUX:  It was very2

interesting listening to you.3

We may know something about4

licensing, but you certainly know something about5

people.6

We have been receiving dozens of7

letters, about half and half pro and con.  Most of8

them are taking almost extreme positions.9

People who are against the10

situation appear to be extremely frightened by11

possibilities of diseases and harm to be done by12

radiation.  Maybe they are not as informed as all13

the people we have been hearing this morning. 14

Others were in support.  They talked like you,15

about the benefits of SRB and all that.  So we are16

not talking about the same things:  economic17

benefits for one thing and apprehension in the18

population.19

There are obviously very opposite20

perceptions of the risks.21

The question I have is:  Is it22

possible to reconcile things and people by23

information, or is it hopeless?24

Is it possible for people who are25
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completely supportive to recognize some of the1

harm of radiation -- because there is some if it2

is over certain doses -- that people can3

calculate?4

Other people are frightened and5

see numbers like 1,000 becquerels per litre of6

urine and have no notion of what that might7

represent and who become very frightened.8

Is there a reconciliation9

possible?10

MR. CLOUTHIER:  Mr. Giroux, it11

would be very, very difficult and here is the12

reason why.13

People are people are people. 14

They believe what they want to believe.  Some15

people you just can't get through to them.16

I can use other avenues, like the17

gun control group up in my riding.  You can18

explain things until you are blue in the face and19

they still won't believe you.20

With regard to this, the majority21

of the people -- and I looked at the list.  The22

majority of the people who wrote in opposition to23

SRB are friends, relatives and members of the24

Concerned Citizens of Renfrew County.25
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Let's cut right to the chase.  It1

is a group that is against nuclear energy, bottom2

line.3

They will grab on to anything they4

possibly can to paint nuclear energy in a5

derogatory light.  I rest my case with the MOX6

fuel.  It was just as visceral with the MOX fuel. 7

I tried to explain that to these people.  I met8

with Lynn.  I met with Ole.9

As a matter of fact, Lynn's boss10

contacted me and we had a meeting.  He came out11

publicly and said he didn't see anything wrong12

with it.  So they are being rather disingenuous.13

When you throw out figures like14

1,000 becquerels, people get frightened and they15

are using fear mongering and innuendo.  I do not16

blame Mr. Levesque for being a little worrisome17

about releasing the information.18

He realizes that it has to be19

done, but when he first got the job as20

president -- they would take that and they would21

go to the papers with it and they would write22

letters to the editor and scare the living23

daylights out of people about nuclear energy and24

SRB technology.25
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I personally believe that it would1

be almost impossible -- I don't use the word2

impossible but highly improbable that you would3

ever change their mind with regard to anything to4

do with nuclear energy.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.  If6

there are no other questions, the only remark that7

I would make is that we have many people who make8

presentations who have biases, extreme one way or9

the other way.  That is why what we really look at10

are the issues and not necessarily what their11

biases are, because we will have biased people12

before us.13

I want to remind everyone it is14

the issues we need to look at, whether they are15

brought forward by one person or whether they are16

brought forward by a thousand people.17

MR. CLOUTHIER:  Thank you very18

much, Dr. Bishop.  I will admit that I am biased19

in favour of nuclear energy.20

You people, as I said before, have21

the facts.  You know the figures.  I just can't22

believe that this young company could be in a23

little bit of difficulty because someone who is24

very biased and a group who is very biased will25
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not come forward and really admit it.  At least I1

will come before  you and admit that I am biased.2

I am a strong proponent of nuclear3

energy, SRB and Bubble Technology, and in general4

anything to do with the nuclear energy.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.6

We will now move to oral7

presentation 00-H28.9.  This is the presentation8

by the City of Pembroke.9

00-H29.910

PRESENTATION11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I believe the12

presenter is the Deputy Mayor?13

MR. JACYNO:  That is correct, Dr.14

Bishop.15

Good morning, everyone; good16

morning, Madam Chair.17

I am very pleased to be here with18

you this morning to make a small presentation on19

behalf of the Council of the City of Pembroke.  I20

would like to read that to you now.21

I am here in support of SRB22

Technologies Incorporated, who are located at 32023

Boundary Road, Pembroke, Ontario, Unit 140.24

Having been Deputy Mayor for the25
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last three years, I have had an opportunity to1

visit and tour the plant on two occasions within2

that time period.  During the last year and a half3

of my mandate we have had a small group of4

neighbours and activists lobby our council5

demanding some action about the emissions that are6

coming out of the SRB plant in regards to tritium7

release.8

They have completed a number of9

their own analyses of the area: ice at the local10

rink, vegetable gardens, et cetera.11

This group has had the capability12

and the ability to come to our council and make a13

presentation, at which time the members of our14

city council indicated that they would like to15

hear from the Atomic Energy Control Board and have16

experts explain the meanings of the numbers and17

the levels that are considered acceptable.18

Council did make this request, and19

members of the Atomic Energy Control Board were20

present in a public forum and gave representations21

to members of the Pembroke city council.22

The bottom line in their23

presentation was that there were no areas where24

limits were high or above any acceptable levels. 25
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In fact, all emissions were well below acceptable1

levels.2

This group of citizens, Madam3

Chair, continued to make a few noises in the4

municipality, and I as a politician who represent5

these people and their concerns have to look at6

that in a very unbiased way.  Perhaps there are7

some safety limitations.  We have to weigh the8

facts and the objectives, as you will have to9

weigh the facts and objectives when the licence10

renewal proposal comes forward.  That will be your11

decision.  And knowledge is power.12

On Thursday, November 2, 2000, the13

city of Pembroke had an all candidates meeting14

where the two mayoralty candidates and 1315

candidates for council were present in a public16

forum.  This public forum was very well attended,17

with 300 ratepayers.18

It is interesting to note, and I19

stress, that of the 300 present there there was20

not one question on the floor with regard to SRB21

Technologies of Canada.22

I believe that a number of23

contentious issues were brought forward.  However,24

this matter did not come from the floor at any25
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point.1

I think that SRB Technologies are2

operating within their limits, and the concern3

from citizens in the community is minimal.  The4

group that had protested and brought concerns5

forward did not make any kind of a presentation or6

raise any question at this open public forum in7

front of any of the candidates, myself included.8

It would be my suggestion that the9

Commission members consider issuing a full10

five-year licence for SRB Technologies.  I believe11

that the community, having had this open12

opportunity to make representation, with nothing13

coming forward, would suggest that the level of14

support for SRB Technologies is indeed very solid.15

The full five-year licence would16

allow SRB technologies to do in-depth and17

long-range planning for possible expansion and18

growth in the city of Pembroke, which is so19

crucial for us.20

What SRB Technologies, Bubble21

Technologies and Atomic Energy of Canada are to22

our part of the county is what General Motors and23

Ford are to the southern part of Ontario.  We24

cannot afford to lose valuable jobs in our small25
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community.  We do not have the high tech that1

Ottawa is blessed with.2

I can attest that SRB is an3

excellent corporate citizen, both in the operation4

of their plant and by the fact that a number of5

the employees are involved in the community and in6

volunteer organizations throughout the community.7

If the city of Pembroke can be of8

any further assistance, please do not hesitate to9

contact us: myself at City Hall; or our new Mayor,10

Bob Pilot, who sends his regrets in not having11

been able to be here with you today.12

I have a couple of minutes, and I13

want to be a little more personal.  I hate reading14

from a piece of paper, but I thought I should put15

my thoughts down on paper so that when I came here16

I would be prepared to speak to you and give you17

my slant.  I hope that it is unbiased.18

I too am concerned with safety in19

the community.  I live there.  I live in Pembroke. 20

I was born and raised there.  I have two healthy21

children who were born and raised in Pembroke.  I22

am very fortunate in that.23

Unfortunately, they do not live24

there now because they have had to move.  They are25
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looking for new occupations, educational careers,1

and we cannot offer that to them.  But companies2

such as SRB Technologies can offer people a decent3

standard of living.4

I visited the plant on two5

occasions.  I see the morale is high.  People are6

concerned about losing their jobs, and I am very7

sympathetic to that.  But I am sympathetic to8

safety also.9

Would I jeopardize myself, as a10

resident of the community, to enter a plant twice? 11

I am not a scientist.  I am a human being, such as12

yourselves.13

Would you expose yourself to undue14

risk?  Absolutely not.  That is my contention.  I15

would not.16

The implication by Mr. Hendrickson17

that SRB Industries should be closed is18

incredulous to me.  I cannot believe that.19

Before we were to close SRB20

Industries -- which again could be your21

decision -- let's close the Queensway.  Let's22

close the 401, the Don Valley Parkway.23

Are those people operating within24

the Kyoto Protocol to reduce greenhouse emissions? 25
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I ask you that?  Are they?1

Which proposes the most danger to2

health in the community?3

Ladies and gentlemen, thank you4

very much for your consideration.5

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.6

Are there any questions?7

If not, thank you very much.8

MR. JACYNO:  Thank you.  Have a9

good day, all.10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.11

We them move to 00-H28.91A.  This12

is an oral presentation by Lead Environmental13

Awareness and Detection.14

I believe the presenter is Kelly15

O'Grady.16

00-H28.91A17

PRESENTATION18

MS O'GRADY:  Before I begin, I19

would like to declare my bias.20

My husband and I are founding21

members of Lead Environmental Awareness and22

Detection, but I am also a member of the CCRC. 23

The comments by Mr. Clouthier and the comments by24

Mr. Jacyno I feel are unfounded.25
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I would like to take a minute to1

comment on some.2

Mr. Hec Clouthier and Mr. Jacyno3

also made reference that the SRB issue was not an4

election issue.  We purposely did not intend to5

make it an issue, because it is a very touchy6

subject in Pembroke and it does employ a lot of7

local residents.  We did not want to make it a8

mud-slinging campaign.  We don't want to knock9

industry in Pembroke or appear as hostile to10

industry.11

That is why we are bringing our12

concerns to the Board and not making it an issue13

that was going before the politicians.14

I would also like to note that we15

spoke to the new Mayor of Pembroke, Bob Pilot,16

yesterday and he informed us that he would be17

sending a letter asking for intensified18

environmental monitoring along with Mr. Jacyno.19

It does not appear that Mr. Jacyno20

has read Mr. Pilot's letter.21

My name is Kelly O'Grady.  My22

husband Michael and I head an organization called23

lead Environmental Awareness and Detection.  We24

work to educate members of the public and health25
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professionals about the incidence of paediatric1

neurotoxicity.  A neurotoxin is any agent that has2

the ability to interfere with the normal3

development of the brain and nervous system.4

Although our interest lies mainly5

with the study of lead, methyl mercury, PCBs,6

organotins and the organophosphate pesticides, we7

have serious concerns about the potential8

neurotoxic effects of chronic exposure to low9

level ionizing radiation.10

In the handout I gave you, I am11

starting on page 6.12

Radiation protection standards are13

based on preventing either a direct fatality due14

to a lethal dose or a fatal cancer attributable to15

a non-lethal dose.  Using cancer as the endpoint,16

however, may have the dubious effect of allowing17

the public to be exposed to levels of ionizing18

radiation, which although they might not cause19

cancer may contribute to developmental damage.20

There is evidence, for example,21

that ionizing radiation can alter brain cell22

proliferation during critical windows of23

development.24

One of the recommendations from a25
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1990 workshop to Identify Critical Windows of1

Exposure for Children's Health was that regulatory2

agencies, as a way of protecting public health,3

recognize other health effects, apart from cancer.4

The National Centre for5

Environmental Assessment now advises that risk6

assessment include the principle of "exposure7

timing" and that several areas of health, not only8

cancer risk, be evaluated -- areas such as9

respiratory and immune systems, reproductive10

system, nervous system, cardiovascular system,11

endocrine system, general growth, and cancer.12

It is our concern that there has13

been inadequate study on the health effects of14

radiation exposure apart from cancer. There seems15

to be a general lack of epidemiological study on16

the developmental effects of chronic low level17

exposure to ionizing radiation, and even less18

information on chronic low level exposure to19

tritium.20

In the absence of this21

information, we question how the CNSC can assure22

the public that levels of exposure to which23

Pembroke residents are currently being exposed to24

are "insignificant" or without harm.25
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On page 13 of the screening report1

the statement "The above estimates are applicable2

for both infants and adult, with adults expected3

to receive slightly higher doses" runs contrary to4

what scientific evidence from other disciplines5

are showing concerning risk assessment.6

Most risk assessments now7

recognize that children, due to metabolic and8

behavioural characteristics, are more highly9

exposed to environmental toxins than adults.  This10

is because children have a greater surface area to11

body mass ratio than adults, approximately12

1.7-fold greater.  Their respiratory rate is more13

than 65 times greater; and they consume drinking14

water more than two times higher than adults per15

body weight.16

These characteristics of children17

allow them to reach higher levels of exposure than18

an adult, even within the same environment.19

It is for these reasons that20

children have a greater potential for adverse21

health effects due to environmental exposure to22

toxicants.23

In addition, children as a group24

are more susceptible to environmental25
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perturbations for developmental reasons.  One1

reason is that the human brain is not fully2

developed at birth.  In the first two to three3

years of life a child's brain undergoes a period4

of rapid development.5

Exposure to an environmental6

toxin, such as ionizing radiation, during a7

critical period of development can have a8

detrimental impact on a child's brain and nervous9

system, depending on the length of exposure.10

If you will please refer to the11

graph on page 11, you will see that the graph is a12

very good illustration of the importance of13

including exposure timing when calculating risk to14

the public from exposure to ionizing radiation.15

David Bates describes this data as16

"a chilling reminder of the vulnerability of the17

developing brain".18

Another significant finding is19

that pregnant women, as surrogates for fetal20

exposure, exchange about 72 per cent more air over21

eight hours of rest than non-pregnant women.  It22

is of concern that fetuses, infants, pregnant23

women, women of childbearing age and children24

living in the vicinity of SRB Technologies are25
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being chronically exposed to tritium, a1

radioactive form of hydrogen that becomes2

incorporated into growing tissue.3

Of special concern is the possible4

deleterious effects that chronic exposure to an5

internal source of ionizing radiation will have on6

the normal development of the brain and nervous7

system.8

In earlier correspondence we9

expressed our concern that the CNSC did not10

adequately account for contaminated soil ingestion11

as a principal pathway of exposure to tritium for12

infants and children.  We continue to note this13

oversight.14

The screening report on SRB does15

not take into consideration this pathway of16

exposure.  We view this oversight as critical and17

feel this is an essential flaw of the Risk18

Assessment Model.  We continue to be concerned19

that tritium may be accumulating in Pembroke20

residential soils.21

Studies indicate that soil may act22

as a long-term reservoir for tritium.  Tritium in23

soil has an estimated half-life of 3.5 years for24

organically bound tritium and a mean residence25
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time of five years.  It is likely that Pembroke1

residents are being exposed to higher and higher2

accumulations of tritium in their environment3

through soil.4

This higher exposure scenario5

poses serious health implications, especially for6

vulnerable populations such as infants, toddlers7

and young children.8

The Agency for Toxic Substances9

and Disease Registry estimates that children10

during the normal course of play ingest 0.2 g/day11

of soil (both indoor and outdoor and household12

dust).  For those children who engage in pica13

behaviour, the risk of exposure is even greater14

with some children ingesting as high as 5 g/day of15

soil.16

Tritium through soil ingestion may17

therefore be a substantial contributor to18

childhood exposure and should not be overlooked.19

In addition to exposure through20

soil ingestion young children, due to behavioural21

characteristics, are vulnerable to tritium22

exposure through skin absorption as they spend23

more time out of doors and on the ground.  And24

children and adult populations may be at25
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additional risk through consumption of vegetation1

through tritium uptake from area gardens where2

tritium is accumulating.3

We note that the CNSC staff intend4

to "conduct sampling and analysis on a regular5

basis to confirm the adequacy of the licensee's6

environmental monitoring program".  However, we do7

not believe that this can substitute for public8

participation in developing a comprehensive9

monitoring program with independent scientific10

review.11

We are particularly concerned that12

the CNSC staff do not feel it necessary to13

continue with urine monitoring.  Urine testing is14

an accurate means of assessing dose exposure. 15

Because there is considerable variability in16

tritium metabolism by humans, mathematical models,17

although they can provide a means of estimating18

public exposure, leave room for error.  Model19

estimates of environmental tritium exposure should20

not be used as a replacement for assessing actual21

radiation dosage.22

We urge the CNSC to continue to23

monitor public exposure using urine analysis.24

In previous correspondence we25
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expressed our extreme dismay at being put in the1

insupportable position of being a test population2

of the chronic low level effects of tritium3

exposure.  We do not wish to be part of this4

experiment.5

We feel our right as citizens to6

make healthy decisions and to secure a healthy7

lifestyle for our families has been infringed8

upon.  We ask that the CNSC respect our need for a9

healthy environment by making it compulsory to10

have a buffer zone surrounding facilities such as11

SRB, with special protection of airsheds and12

watersheds.13

Emissions of tritium from SRB14

Technologies have raised many concerns.  The15

pleasure and economic convenience of maintaining16

home gardens has now been tainted by fear that17

vegetation contains harmful amounts of a18

radioactive substance.  A daycare operator is19

worried about health effects on her young charges20

and loss of clientele.  Homeowners are concerned21

about the plunging value of property and an22

inability to sell.23

For others the risk is more24

immediate.  At least two residents with homes in25
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the vicinity of SRB Technologies have undergone1

radiotherapy and are worried about the effects of2

additional radiation exposure.3

The issue of tritium emissions4

coming from SRB Technologies has become a divisive5

and contentious issue in our community of6

Pembroke.  At the heart of this contentiousness is7

the reassurance from the CNSC that emissions of8

tritium from SRB are "insignificant", "negligible"9

or without harm.10

The CNSC has an obligation to be11

truthful and to inform the public that guidelines12

which determine "safe" public exposure are based13

on cancer and cancer death endpoints only, and14

that current information is lacking on other15

serious health effects.16

In closing:  More information is17

needed on the development effects of chronic low18

level exposure to ionizing radiation such as from19

tritium absorption.  In particular, more20

information is needed on the effects of tritium on21

critical windows of development.  Until we have22

this information, it is incumbent upon the CNSC to23

exercise extreme caution when defining and24

assessing risk to the public.  The public needs25
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and deserves input when it comes to1

decision-making.2

We are therefore asking that the3

CNSC recognize that there are gaps in knowledge4

concerning health and developmental effects of5

ionizing radiation.  We ask that the public not be6

falsely reassured concerning the safeness of7

tritium emissions coming from SRB or the8

suitability of consuming garden produce from9

surrounding neighbourhood gardens.10

We ask that the CNSC make the11

re-licensing of SRB Technologies contingent upon12

their applying the ALARA principle.13

There is one more point that I14

want to add, and that is that there were about 4015

submissions writing in as a letter of concern to16

the CNSC.  Although the letters might all be the17

same, in that they would seem to be a standard18

form letter, just to tell you that the people19

surrounding SRB in the neighbourhoods there are20

very concerned.  They don't feel confident enough21

to write their own letter, but they want the CNSC22

to know that they are very concerned.23

When Stephane Levesque tells you24

that it is a very small group of concerned25
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citizens, that is not being truthful.  These1

people -- none of them are members of the CCRC.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.3

MS O'GRADY:  Thank you.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are there any5

questions or comments?6

Dr. Barnes.7

MEMBER BARNES:  I wonder if staff8

could address the issue of urine analysis, perhaps9

within the next environmental plan.10

Is this particularly costly?  Is11

it built into the environmental monitoring plan? 12

Can you give us any information on how many will13

be tested and what regularity, and so on?14

MR. PEREIRA:  I will ask15

Dr. Chatterjee to respond to the question of urine16

analysis.17

--- Pause18

DR. CHATTERJEE:  Madam Chair, the19

question of urine analysis, we have calculated the20

doses from the urine that has been collected and21

analyzed and we find the doses are very, very low22

compared to our dose limits.23

The question of the dose limits24

also was raised here, that they are only based on25
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the fatal cancer.1

We know that we follow -- CNSC's2

dose limits are based on the recommendation of the3

International Commission on Radiological4

Protection who collects all the data worldwide to5

come up with the dose limits.  Right now it is6

based on fatal cancers, non-fatal cancers and the7

hereditary effects.8

The question of the non-cancerous9

diseases is being discussed in international forum10

right now, there are studies going on, and as and11

when these are included in the recommendations of12

ICRP, CNSC will adopt that.  So that is a few13

years away.14

About the urinalysis as such, I15

don't think there will be much point in collecting16

urine samples unless one collects, on a routine17

basis from quite a few persons, like18

statistical -- to give a statistical validity to19

the results.  It is not very expensive, but it is20

done by scintillation(ph) counting.  Tritium being21

a very low energetic beta emitter we can do that,22

but it is not part of the environmental monitoring23

program as such, because this really is bioassay.24

This is a medical issue, so it's25
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not an environmental issue.  I would suggest that1

urine analysis not be included in the2

environmental program on a routine basis.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Can I4

just carry that a little bit.5

That may be so.  Any urinalysis6

that would be done for measurement of tritium7

levels on the public would have to be 100 per cent8

voluntary.  It is not something that we would --9

that we can make members of the public do, versus10

the workers from whom we can demand urine11

analysis.12

What I'm trying to get at is, at13

the moment the concern from the total doses that14

we have seen would not be in the level that would15

normally be thought to be of concern to health.  I16

will come back to some of your other points in a17

minute.18

Is that what you are saying?19

DR. CHATTERJEE:  This is correct.20

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Is there any21

indication that the levels that have been reported22

are higher than what you would have anticipated23

from the emissions and what you might have24

anticipated to be in the soil.25
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Patsy, did you want to answer1

that?2

DR. THOMPSON:  Last year when we3

obtained the results of the tritium in the urine4

samples, Bert Theriault from the Radiation5

Environmental Protection Division did calculations6

to -- what they did is basically back calculate7

what the tritium air concentrations would need to8

be in order to have these concentrations of9

tritium in the urine.10

We then compared his calculated11

air concentrations with the concentrations12

predicted by the pathways model as well as with13

concentrations measured close to the SRB facility. 14

The calculated air concentrations based on urine15

were in the same range as those measured by the16

air samplers as well as those predicted in the17

models.18

So the conclusion was that if air19

sampling is done appropriately and routinely, it20

gives us the information that essentially the21

urine sampling would give us, because the results22

are quite consistent.23

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.24

I'm sorry, Dr. Barnes.  Go ahead.25
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MEMBER BARNES:  But we do see and1

have had representation that there is a2

significant concern, either in certain groups or3

certain individuals that have not felt it4

appropriate to speak up and share their concerns5

in this sort of forum.6

To some extent I guess it is a7

responsibility to try to allay fears,8

environmental fears, particularly if in fact they9

are not there.  What I am struggling with is10

trying to demonstrate this in an open and fair way11

so that if all of this is not an issue that it12

should be dispensed with as quickly as possible13

for SRB's sake and particularly for those of the14

public and interested groups.15

So what I am trying to wrestle16

with is how this can be demonstrated so that17

people on both sides have the information and have18

it in such a way that they can allay possible19

fears.20

So, on the one hand, my previous21

questioning was to try to get at just what was in22

the environmental plan and is it adequate in order23

to allay fears.24

On the one hand we are dealing25
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with a model, and we all know that models are1

models and that basically they should be2

underpinned by some field data.  So this is why I3

expressed some concern about a single point source4

being -- in a sense, providing adequate data.5

So if, in fact, the urinalysis6

could be done and built into this, and we have7

heard that it is not very much cost and a8

combination of people working in the plant and a9

combination of volunteers outside, perhaps over a10

relatively limited period of time within this next11

licensing period there could be really facts12

brought to bear to allay the fears of all13

concerned.14

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ken.15

I'm sorry, Dr. Waddington.16

DR. WADDINGTON:  John Waddington,17

Director General, Environmental and Human18

Performance Assessment.19

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Would you turn20

on the microphone.21

DR. WADDINGTON:  I'm sorry.  Thank22

you.  I trust that is better.23

Dr. Barnes and other Commission24

members have asked on a number of occasions for25
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details of the monitoring program and how to get1

information across to the public.  I would like to2

just touch on three things before I address3

specifically the point that you raise at the end.4

One is the current environmental5

monitoring paper is listed in Appendix A of the6

licence before you.  Given the interest, you are7

interested in knowing the details of that.  You8

have asked if we can get copies.  I'm not sure9

that we can do that today, but I would suggest10

that we will prepare for you a presentation on11

what that environmental monitoring program covers.12

The environmental assessment that13

we have just carried out under CEAA does require a14

follow-up program as part of that assessment, and15

that is addressed in our Commission member16

document to you on page 24 under section 13.0.17

If I may, Dr. Bishop, just18

briefly, the follow-up program is considered19

necessary to confirm that the predicted effects20

that are identified in the screening environmental21

assessment are accurate and that the mitigation22

measures being implemented aren't effective.23

And if the project is approved the24

follow-up program will consist of the continuation25
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of the current environmental program with1

modifications where appropriate.  That includes2

precipitation monitoring, existing stack3

monitoring, existing work irradiation, dose4

monitoring programs.  We expect to include air5

samples, vegetation, produce, milk and6

precipitation that would be reviewed as part of7

our follow-up program.8

I should say that we are still9

working on the details of the follow-up program10

and I would propose, if this be the wish of the11

Commission, to include in our presentation to you12

that we will make subsequent to this meeting on13

what the details of that follow-up program14

would be.15

It is also clear from the16

discussion that we have to pay significant17

attention to ensuring that the citizens of18

Pembroke are aware of the program and of the19

results of that program and I think it would be20

incumbent on us to address that issue too, perhaps21

in a follow-up presentation to you, if that would22

be adequate for your purposes.23

Thank you.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.25
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Mr. Graham.1

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Thank you2

very much.3

Dr. Bishop, if I am repetitious4

because of other questions that may have been5

asked previous, please tell me.6

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I certainly will7

do that.8

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I know you will.9

Two questions I have:  Urine10

sampling of staff, how often is that done?  Is it11

done now?12

Also, you talk about air sampling13

being conducted.  How often is that done also at14

the present time?15

MR. McDOUGALL:  Shane McDougall16

here.17

At SRB all of our employees are18

classified as nuclear energy workers, mainly19

because we would like to have the versatility of20

moving people within active areas and non-active21

areas.22

The people who work within our23

light filling area are sampled on a weekly basis. 24

They submit urine samples on a weekly basis.25
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The people who work outside of the1

active areas, in uncontrolled areas and an area we2

call Zone 2, which is where we assemble the final3

product, they are analyzed on a two-week basis.4

For air sampling, the air sampling5

is continuous, as for stack emissions, with6

samples taken and analyzed on a weekly basis.7

For environmental sampling, we8

have passive air monitors located in 12 strategic9

positions throughout the community.  Those are10

sampled on a quarterly basis.11

Does that answer your question?12

MEMBER GRAHAM:  Yes.  I realize13

some of those answers, but I guess how -- is this14

information getting out to the public?  Is it a15

public document that is presented -- not16

necessarily the staff urine samples, but the air17

monitoring, and so on.  Is that public information18

that goes out on a regular basis?19

MR. McDOUGALL:  I will let20

Mr. Levesque answer that.21

MR. LEVESQUE:  In the Web site22

page that we will have, we will have those results23

on that page.24

MEMBER GRAHAM:  I understand25
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you are saying you will have, but have you in1

the past?2

MR. LEVESQUE:  No.3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Dr. Giroux.4

MEMBER GIROUX:  Yes, a few5

questions.6

I would like to ask7

Dr. Chatterjee, when you were mentioning about the8

non-carcinogenic effects of tritium and you9

referred to the ICRP and mentioning that here is a10

way -- but the point is:  Is there information now11

substantiating fears that there might be some12

effects, non-carcinogenic effects and other health13

effects, from tritium and radiation generally?14

DR. CHATTERJEE:  I can answer15

about radiation generally.16

Yes, non-cancerous effects are17

being identified.  There are several publications18

in the literature.19

We, ourselves, under our research20

and support program had done some central nervous21

system effects.  This is going back about22

10 years.  This was done through our NSRP program23

and we did not find -- at the doses that are24

encountered in the public domain there are no25
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effects, CNS effects, there is no diminution of1

the IQ at these dose levels that we observe in the2

public domain near nuclear facilities.3

MS O'GRADY:  May I respond?4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.5

MS O'GRADY:  IQ is only one6

measure of neuro --7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Put on your8

microphone, please.9

MS O'GRADY:  IQ is only one10

measure of neurotoxicity and there are certainly11

many other measures.  I certainly recommend the12

2000 issue of Health Environmental Perspectives,13

Supplemental 3.  It has very many tests that can14

be done and are recommended and that do look at15

duration and timing of dose, not only for ionizing16

radiation, for many different toxins.17

So if the CNSC is to keep ahead of18

the standards and maintain public health, they19

have to start looking at these critical windows of20

exposure and child development.21

I do have a list of abstracts that22

do talk about damage to oocytes and the nervous23

system at low level chronic exposure to tritium.24

There is information but, as you25
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say, it is dated.  It is back to the 1980s.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think the2

difficulty with looking at some of these issues,3

there is no question that in high enough doses4

tritium is recognized as causing some5

developmental problems, but in massive doses6

compared to what the exposure -- compared to what7

we are talking about here.8

So I think it is not just that a9

compound can cause something, it is under what10

conditions can it cause it.11

I think the other thing that it12

would be very safe to say is that internationally13

there are now several discussions going on in14

terms of the non-oncogenic effects, the non-cancer15

effects of radiation and what is an appropriate16

regulatory tool will take some time to know17

because the amount of knowledge that is still18

required to be definitive on that is still not19

there.20

It's not that the regulators are21

not recognizing areas outside of cancer, because22

actually we can get right down to the molecular23

level.  Then, of course, there are people who say24

low level chronic exposure is of benefit.  What25
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they quote there are the DNA -- increasing the DNA1

repair.2

It is at early stages in terms of3

being accurate enough to be able to look at what4

should be the regulatory tools to use.5

Dr. Chatterjee, would you agree6

with that statement?7

DR. CHATTERJEE:  Yes, Madam --8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Correct me if9

I'm wrong.10

DR. CHATTERJEE:  No.  This is11

exactly correct.12

MS O'GRADY:  Could I interject? 13

The same argument could have been used 80 years14

ago, back in 1920 when they were trying to15

regulate lead in gasoline and the same argument16

was used:  We don't have the knowledge yet.  We17

don't know the chronic long-term effects of low18

level exposure to lead at the doses.  So they19

allowed it in the gasoline because the knowledge20

wasn't there and it took --21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  They allowed22

what?  I'm sorry.23

MS O'GRADY:  They allowed lead to24

be put into gasoline.25
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THE CHAIRPERSON:  Oh, the lead1

gasoline, yes.2

MS O'GRADY:  And it took decades3

before they had that information.4

In the 1950s they were starting to5

find that children that were exposed to high6

levels of lead and then had been chelated7

afterwards had behavioural effects.  They would8

stab their teachers with scissors, or something9

like that.10

They are just now beginning to11

realize in the last 20 years -- actually the last12

10 years that the chronic exposure to lead and13

bone lead levels that is not detected in blood14

contributes to adolescent delinquency.15

They are just now discovering that16

it is causing diminishments in IQ and17

diminishments in executive functioning, not18

necessarily intelligence but memory, ability to19

read something and hold it in your memory for20

20 seconds until you can store it in long-term21

memory.  They are just beginning to realize --22

THE CHAIRPERSON:  But lead23

toxicity, like --24

MS O'GRADY:  -- and it has been25



125

StenoTran

highly studied.1

THE CHAIRPERSON:  -- everything2

else, changes with increased knowledge.3

Children eating soil, playing in4

soil along heavy traffic areas, can get lead5

toxicity.  There is no question that the lead6

toxicity has gone on over many number of years,7

but until we have the ability to do some testing8

that is reliable it is difficult.  It has not been9

that long that one has been able to measure10

certain lead levels and to be able to look at11

levels versus effects, as an example.12

Anyway, I think that13

philosophically you may not agree with the14

statements that I have made.15

MEMBER GIROUX:  I have two more16

questions and I will be done.17

Ms O'Grady, in your written18

submission, and you have mentioned it orally, you19

talked about the concerns of people who have been20

to radiotherapy were concerned about additional21

radiation from tritium emissions.22

Do you have any feelings for the23

orders of magnitudes incurred, the doses in24

radiotherapy as against the doses from the tritium25
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emissions?1

Maybe staff can answer on that.2

MS O'GRADY:  No, I am not a3

scientist.  But I know that my neighbour who had4

undergone -- this is one of the two people I am5

referring to -- underwent radiotherapy and they6

advised her to cut down her exposure to7

ultraviolet rays, and so that certainly would be8

concern to cut down your exposure to tritium9

emissions as well.10

MR. CHATTERJEE:  In our11

regulations, radiation protection regulations, the12

medical exposures are totally exempt.  In other13

words, we only regulate the doses that may be14

received from the facilities that are licensed15

by us.16

For example, natural radiation is17

not included in the dose limit and the medical18

exposures are also exempt.  Therefore, the point19

of somebody receiving therapeutic doses and on top20

of that minuscule amount of radiation dose coming21

out of SRB would be insignificant.22

MEMBER GIROUX:  Well, you are23

getting close to the answer I'm looking for.  I24

was looking for numbers.25
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DR. CHATTERJEE:  Yes.1

MEMBER GIROUX:  How would the2

doses compare?3

DR. CHATTERJEE:  It depends on the4

therapeutic use.  It could be 1 GRA(ph), 2 GRA,5

which is what we are talking about, 1 millisievert6

being our number, so 1 grey let's call it 17

sievert, so we are talking about 1,000 times here.8

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It is very,9

very --10

DR. CHATTERJEE:  Very.  A thousand11

times --12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  -- very, very13

much higher.14

DR. CHATTERJEE:  -- if it was15

received at the limit.16

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Including higher17

than that.18

DR. CHATTERJEE:  But the actual19

doses for the public in Pembroke are only a few20

10ths of microsievert, so now we are talking about21

orders of magnitude below.22

MEMBER GIROUX:  Thank you.  That's23

all I wanted confirmed.24

The other question I think is25
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for staff.1

Again, Ms O'Grady refers to the2

possibility of behaviour in children in eating3

5 grams of soil per day, and staff does a4

computation on that dose and saying the resulting5

dose would be -- I don't have the number here.6

Yet in the other study that we7

have today for the meeting for Port Hope, staff8

uses 70 milligrams per day, which is about9

70 times less.10

Staff doesn't challenge the11

5 grams per day, you just do the computation.  Do12

you accept that this is a possibility or did you13

just do the computation to show that even at that14

level there was no harm?15

DR. THOMPSON:  We did the16

calculations to address Ms O'Grady's concerns,17

assuming that children could eat the 5 grams that18

she mentioned in her presentation.19

MEMBER GIROUX:  So you accept that20

as a possibility?21

DR. THOMPSON:  We accepted it for22

the purposes of doing the calculations and showing23

that if a child were to eat this amount of soil24

per day with the concentrations of tritium that25
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were mentioned, the doses were about1

1 microsievert per year.2

MEMBER GIROUX:  But you don't3

accept that possibility or use that possibility4

for the Port Hope study, or the 70 milligrams5

per day?6

DR. THOMPSON:  The number used in7

the Port Hope Study is the number that is used in8

the Ministry of the Environment of -- the Ontario9

Ministry of the Environment Guideline for Risk10

Assessment for Contaminated Sites.  That is the11

number that is very often used in those types of12

assessments, so that is the one that has been used13

for Port Hope.14

MEMBER GIROUX:  I'm still15

wondering why we should be using two such16

divergent numbers.  It is 70 milligrams against17

5,000 milligrams.18

DR. THOMPSON:  I guess an19

additional point is that in the assessment of20

those members of the public from releases from SRB21

we did not include exposure to soil.  The exposure22

of children to tritium was from inhalation and23

skin absorption, consumption of milk, water and24

vegetables and meat.  Soil consumption wasn't25
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considered.1

So we added the calculations to2

say that with the calculated doses from releases3

from SRB, if we were to add consumption of 5 grams4

of tritium at the highest concentration of tritium5

found in soils, we could, at the most, add about6

1.5 or 1 microsievert per year.7

MEMBER GIROUX:  Yes, I follow with8

that reasoning.  That is what I understood as the9

point you were making.10

But I am still a bit wondering11

about using numbers in different situations.12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I think if we13

look at what a child can take in, it also depends14

upon the environment in which that child is15

living.  In fact, there are different numbers that16

are being quoted in terms of the amount that a17

child can ingest.18

I think what is important is the19

recognition that children do this.  They do it20

just in play, but that has been counted, okay, and21

not just in terms of actual ingestion.  Sometimes22

the ingestion figures are including the23

respiratory figures in certain papers.24

Any other questions?25
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If not, I'm going to keep you1

going.2

00-H28.5A3

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We are now going4

to look at hearing documents 00-H28.5A.  That is a5

written submission from Mrs. Hanatschek.6

Mrs. Hanatschek, her original one7

was looked at at the October 5 meeting.8

Are there any questions concerning9

Mrs. Hanatschek's --10

MEMBER GIROUX:  Just a comment to11

say that we do read documents.12

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Any other13

questions?14

Thank you.15

00-H28.10 to 00-H28.1816

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to17

documents 00-H28.10 to 00-H28.18.  These are18

submissions from Donna Duffin, Glenn and Irene19

Mousseau, Frank and Irene St. Amand, Lewis and20

Judy Schull, Ellard and Isabel Junop, Melanie21

McClelland, Nora Meitz, Bernie Buechman and Sarah22

Letellier.23

If you look at what the issues24

are, they are primarily dealing with that evasive25
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pollution control device, the levels of tritium in1

soil and vegetables and fruit trees.2

Interesting, on BMD -- I'm sorry,3

00-H28.17, they agree with AECL that we need to4

clean the air, but I'm not sure if they understood5

that AECL's position was to increase the amount of6

nuclear use.7

Are there any questions?8

Okay.  Thank you.9

00-H28.19 to 00-H28.21.10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to11

00-H28.19 to 00-H28.21.12

Generally these are in support,13

saying that the company is community-minded and14

that it does address questions of the public.15

If we look at 00-H28.21, the only16

new issue in there was the issue that I'm not sure17

whether this intervenor is saying that CNSC --18

whether they are amazed that we allow CCRC to19

create headlines.  It could be taken that way.20

I'm just pointing this out that we21

do not and will not have anything to do with what22

is placed in the media by third parties.  And I do23

see some of the journalists smiling.24

Any questions?25
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00-H28.221

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to2

00-H28.223

Again, there are no new issues4

that haven't been brought up before.5

Are there any questions on that6

one?7

Okay.8

00-H28.23 to 00-H-28.369

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to10

00-H28.23 to 00-H-28.36.11

What we see here are support for12

the company, the issues that they generally raise13

that they feel safe, that the company is14

community-minded, that employees feel safe, that15

they meet regulatory requirements, that the16

company gives good tours to the public, that CCRC17

does not represent the community as a whole, and18

some of them are upset at the scrutiny that SRB19

has been put under and they mention the economic20

benefits.21

Are there any questions?22

Okay.23

00-H28.37 to 00-H28.4224

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to25
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00-H28.37 to 00-H28.421

Again the issues are similar to2

those that I have mentioned before, that people3

have given in support for the application.4

Are there any questions?5

Thank you.6

00-H28.437

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We move to8

00-H28.43.9

Again, the concerns here are over10

tritium in food, water issues, also issues of the11

difference between Canada and the U.S.A. on the12

regulatory limits and a new issue concerning13

insurance policies.14

Are there any questions?15

MEMBER GRAHAM:  She mentioned that16

potatoes from her garden in 1998 were tested, and17

so on.  That testing has been done by whom?18

THE CHAIRPERSON:  I'm not sure19

about 1998, but we have discussed vegetable20

testing my our Commission lab that was done this21

past summer.22

DR. THOMPSON:  Mrs. Biederman did23

send vegetation samples to the CNSC and at least24

some of her samples were analyzed in our lab.  She25
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may have sent other samples to an independent lab,1

but we did receive vegetable samples and did the2

analysis.3

MEMBER GRAHAM:  But I guess my4

question was:  Whose responsibility is it to do5

the testing?  Because in that same paragraph she6

said she had asked Mr. Levesque to do the testing. 7

He had said no.8

Whose responsibility is it to9

do that?10

THE CHAIRPERSON:  To the public,11

it has not been settled as to whose responsibility12

it is from a legal point of view.13

Is that correct, Patsy?14

We have been doing some, without15

any question, on that.16

DR. THOMPSON:  The current17

regulations state that the licensee must have an18

environmental monitoring program, so from that19

point of view it is the licensees responsibility.20

On the other hand, the Act also21

says that the CNSC has a responsibility to inform22

the public.  So I guess it is a shared23

responsibility.24

THE CHAIRPERSON:  But this will be25
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straightened out as we are looking at our new --1

at the new program that must be in place?2

MEMBER GRAHAM:  That will be3

addressed later.4

THE CHAIRPERSON:  It can be5

clarified, yes.6

Are there any other questions?7

The only one I would like to bring8

up is the confusion that sometimes exists between9

the Canadian regulatory limits for exposure to the10

public and the American.11

If you look on page 2 -- and I'm12

going to ask staff this.13

Dr. Chatterjee.  There is a14

statement on page 2 where it says:15

"Because I live in Canada I16

am allowed an exposure of17

25 times higher than in the18

U.S."  (As read)19

Now, our dose for exposure is20

1 millisievert, I mean per annum.  The last that I21

was aware of the U.S. had a higher level than22

ours, than our present one.23

Can you sort this out for me?24

DR. CHATTERJEE:  U.S. public limit25
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is 5 millisieverts, however in the U.S. it is not1

the Nuclear Regulatory Commission who sets the2

limits, it is the Environmental Protection Agency3

who has the responsibility for setting it.4

They do have different numbers for5

the public.  All they have is what they call6

250 microsievert number for the operation of a7

nuclear reactor, 250 microsievert number which can8

be compared with our 1,000 microsievert, which is9

our limit, and I believe that is what this10

particular point is talking about.11

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay. 12

All right.13

So the annual dose in terms of the14

federal regulator is again 250 microsieverts for a15

reactor.16

What about total?  When we set17

ours we set it from all sources.  Is that correct?18

DR. CHATTERJEE:  This is correct. 19

One millisievert is the limit for the public and20

irrespective of what the sources are.21

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Right.22

DR. CHATTERJEE:  And 15023

microsieverts in the U.S. includes the reactors24

and some other parts of the fuel cycle, but does25
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not include waste management and mining.  They are1

excluded, so I don't know which parts.2

THE CHAIRPERSON:  And the what?3

DR. CHATTERJEE:  The mining and4

waste management are not included in 1505

microsieverts.  So that is only true for reactor6

operations and maybe fuel --7

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay. 8

Thank you.9

Any other questions?10

Thank you.11

00-H28.44 to 00-H28.5112

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Now 00-H28.44 to13

00-H28.51.14

Are there any questions?15

00-H28.5216

THE CHAIRPERSON:  00-H28.52, which17

the front indicated that this was a letter of18

concern -- it is a letter of concern, not a letter19

of support.20

Okay.  Any questions?21

00-H28.53 to 00-H28.5822

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Then move to23

00-H28.53 to 00-H28.58.24

Are there any questions?25
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I think most of these issues have1

been discussed before.2

00-H28.593

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then look at4

00-H28.59.  This is from the Pembroke Fire5

Department indicating that they are satisfied.6

No questions?7

00-H28.60 to 00-H28.828

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  00-H28.609

to 00-H28.82.10

Are there any questions?11

00-H28.83 to 00-H28.8712

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  00-H28.8313

to 00-H28.87.14

Are there any questions?15

00-H28.88A16

THE CHAIRPERSON:  Written17

submission on 00-H28.88A.18

Are there any questions?19

I believe those issues have been20

mainly covered.21

00-H28.8922

THE CHAIRPERSON:  We then move to23

00-H28.89, which is a submission from The24

Corporation of Renfrew County.25
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Thank you.1

00-H28.902

THE CHAIRPERSON:  00-H28.90.3

Any questions?4

Thank you.5

00-H28.926

THE CHAIRPERSON:  00-H28.92.7

Any questions?8

Thank you.9

Any other comments that SRB would10

like to make?11

Any other comments staff would12

like to make?13

If there are no further comments,14

then we will, therefore, bring this hearing15

meeting to a close.16

We will start our meeting of the17

Commission at 11:45 a.m.18

Thank you.19

--- Whereupon the hearing adjourned at 11:35 a.m20


